ANTI-INFLATION PROGRAM AS RECOMMENDED IN THE
PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE OF NOVEMBER 17, 1947

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 10, 1947

ConGREsS oF THE UNITED STATES,
Join? ComMITTEE ON THE EcoNomic REporT,
Washington, D. C.

The committee met at 10:15 a. m., pursuant to adjournment, in
rp(;)_m 318, Senate Office Building, Senator Arthur V. Watkins, pre-
siding.

Prgsent}: Senators Taft (chairman), Watkins, (’Mahoney, and
Flanders.

Also present: Senators Ecton and Kem, and Representatives Horan
and Poulson.

Aso present: Charles O. Hardy, staff director; Fred E. Berquist,
assistant staff director; and John W. Lehman, clerk.

- Senator WaTkiNs., The committee will resume its session.

T am informed that Senator Taft is unable to be here at the begin-
ning of this session, and asked Senator Flanders to preside. Senator
Flanders found that he had to attend another committee, and he asked
me to take over for the tie being. The members of the committee
will come in, and I think, Senator Taft will be here in a few minutes.

Mr. Eccles, I understand, has to leave about 12, so I think we had
better start now so that at least the formal matters will be presented.

Mr. Eccles, do you.have a statement which you wish to be incorpo-
rated in the record?

STATEMENT OF MARRINER S. ECCLES, CHAIRMAN, BOARD OF
GOVERNORS, FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM, WASHINGTON, D. C.

Mr. Eccres. I have a statement I would like to incorporate in the
record. I will read the statement. It is a statement covering a
conversation that I had last evening with Secretary Snyder.

In view of the fact that some of the press has emphasized a differ-
ence in viewpoint betwegn Secretary Snyder and myself in regard to
the Board’s so-called special reserve proposal, I would like to take
this opportunity to clarify the record.

I have discussed the matter with the Secretary. The fact is that
the area of agreement between us is much more complete than has
been represented.

Such difference as exists is in evaluating the degree of restraint on
inflationary expansion of bank credit that would be exerted by the
special reserve requirement. He has expressed to this committee some
doubt as to its effectiveness. I am more sanguine about it.
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596 THE PRESIDENT'S ANTI-INFLATION PROGRAM

We both feel that whether the special reserve is needed at all depends
on factors which cannot be determined in advance with certainty at
this time. We are in full agreement:

One, that the most effective anti-inflationary measure has been
and should continue to be a vigorous fiscal program to insure the
largest, possible budgetary surplus consistent with the Government’s
obligations at home and abroad.

Second, that coupled with an intensified savings-bond campaign,
the program accomplishes two vital purposes. To the extent that
savings of thé public are invested in savings bonds, spendable funds
are taken out of the market place at this time of excessive demand and
insufficient supply, and can be used to pay off maturing debt held by
the banking system. Likewise, a budgetary surplus can be used to
reduce bank-held debt. Both measures reverse the process by which
the money supply was increased during the war and are effective
anti-inflationary influences.

Third, that the program which the Treasury and the Open Market,
Committee have beén pursuing during the year has been effective and
will continue to exert restraint during the next few months, when the
Treasury will continue to have a substantial cash balance that can
be used to reduce bank-held public debt.

Fourth, that some additional restraint may be expected as a result
of the joint statement of Federal and State bank supervisory author-
ities cautioning banks against overextension and inflationary lending.

Fifth, that the problem will present a different phase when current
debt-payment operations are no longer available. If it appears that
other restrictive steps are needed, increased reserve requirements or
possibly some stronger measure may be necessary.

Sixth, that this will depend on the course of events and, in part,
upon self-imposed restraint by the banking community, which has
gained a broader understanding of the problem as a result of discus-
sions before Congress and in the press.

Seventh, that the Board’s proposal is not in any sense a substitute
for, but a supplement to, the fiscal program and direct action on other
fronts where inflationary forces are generated but cannot be corrected
by monetary and fiscal policy alone.

Eighth, that under F‘esent and prospective conditions it is essential
to maintain the established 2Y%-percent rate on long-term marketable
Government securities.

~~ Ninth, that restraints should be reinstated or reimposed on install-
{ ment credit.
. The area of disagreement, therefore, narrows down to whether the
special reserve would be appropriate if additional measures prove
necessary to limit the now unrestricted access of the banking system
{;)o ﬁ'eserves upon which a multiple expansion of .bank credit can be
ullt.

I am putiing that in the record with the knowledge of the Secretary.

Senator Warkins. In other words, these nine points are the areas
in which you do agree.

Mr. EccLes. That is right. , ‘

Since I have appeared before this committee—I think it was on the
25th of November—I have appeared before the Banking and Currency
Committees of the House and Senate, and others have appeared be-
foro this committee, and before the Banking and Currency Committees
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of the House and Senate in opposition to the reserve proposal that
‘was part of the statement that I made before this committee, and I
would like to put into the record a statetment which has been hurriedly
prepared, but which I belicve answers considerable of the opposition
that has been raised, if I may read that statement.

There will be mimeographed copies of it available in a short time.
It was only finished this morning, and so I am sorry that I do not
have mimeographed copies to distribute at this time.

May. I read this, Senator?

Senator Warkins. I understand that it is in answer to the criticisms
about the special reserve.

Mr. Eccres. Yes. I would say it tends to answer the criticisms in
general terms, and it possibly further explains some of the aspects of
the problem that has been developed as a result of the criticism.

Senator Watkins. Do you have in mind the testimony given this
committee by Mr. Brown yesterday?

Mr. EccLes. Mr. Brown has been before this committee, and also
the Banking and Currency Committee of the Senate. His testimony
was a good deal the same on both days. That is one of the criticisms,
and there has been considerable in the press also.

Senator Warkins. The committee will appreciate having your
statement, Mr. Eccles.

Mr. Eccres. I appreciate the opportunity to discuss further the
problem of what might be done in a monetary credit field to deal with
mflationary forces.

Since my previous appearance before this committee, there has been
considerable discussion of the Reserve Board’s proposal for a tem-
porary special reserve requirement. There is a good deal of mis-
apprehension and misunderstanding about it.

I should like, as briefly as possible, to put it in what appears to me
to be the correct perspective.

In my initial testimony before this committee, I explicitly stated,
and I want to reemphasize, that the proposed special reserve is only
a part, though a necessary part, of any effective anti-inflation program,
and that the need for this authority would be less to the extent that
appropriate action is taken on other fronts.

By far the most important action is a continuing vigorous fiscal
policy. Because of that policy, there is likely to be little need for the
special reserve requirement during the next 4 months. In that
period Treasury surplus funds taken from the market through taxes
will be available to retire a substantial amount of bank-held debt.

In other words, it looks as though there will be at least seven billion
of funds taken out through taxes in excess of what the Government
will expend during the next 3 to 4 months; so that, in order to meet
those tax withdrawals, the banks will have to sell, be under pressure
continually to meet those withdrawals, and will have to sell their
Government securities, some of them,-or borrow from the Federal or
collect loans. . But with the large amount of governments they hold,
they would naturally sell some of the governments.

Senator Warkins. It would be short-term governments?

Mr. Eccues. Not necessarily. 1 mean, they may choose to sell
the longer term. In any case, the Federal Reserve will be the major
buyer of those securities. The Federal Reserve is the residual market
for them, and so, with the Federal Reserve owning the securities, the
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funds collected in taxes would then be used to retire an equal amount
or a like amount of Government debt. That is about the process of
it, and, as I say, it will put préssure during the period in the market—
that is the point I make here.

However, after this period, we may be exposed to an unbridled
expansion of bank credit because the Reserve System’s existing
powers in the face of its newly acquired responsibilities for the govern-
ment security market, and in the face of a continued inflow of gold,
are insufficient to restrain further bank credit expansion. Con-
sidered in this light, our proposal is .a precautionary measure to
guard against possible disaster later.

Bankers, and certainly the Federal Reserve people, are agreed that
the government bond market must be supported and stabilized.
Certainly, the Treasury likewise agrees to that. :

There is also agreement that the present program of the Federal
Open Market Committee and the Treasury should be vigorously
prosecuted.

There is agreement that the supervisory policy and moral suasion
on the bankers to avoid loans for nonproductive purposes should
be agressively pursued.

There is agreement on fiscal policy and the need for maintaining
large surpluses in the Treasury cash budget, as much as possible in
order to pay off bank-held debt.

There 1s agreement as to the need of strengthening the savings bonds
program.

hese are important areas of agreement, and they ought to be kept
in the foreground of any further discussions of the use of monetary
‘and credit policy as a brake upon further inflation. At the same time
we should not fail to keep in mind the fundamental issue: bank credit
is still expanding mainly because of loans. Gold is flowing into the
country; the money supply is still growing; inflation is continuing.
The question is, What is the next step, if any 1s required, in doing some-
thing about it?

Banking leaders who have already had some opportunity to study
the proposed special reserve plan, and have arrived at opinions ad-
verse to its adoption, voice this opposition along two lines of argument:
On the one hand, they contend that the plan is impractical, socialistic,
and unnecessarily drastic. On the other, they assert that the plan
is not strong enough to accomplish its expressed objective. The con-
trast between these two lines of argument.is striking. Both cannot
be correct.

First, does the proposal mean regimentation of the banks? Will it
unduly interfere with the operation of their business? Will it be a
step toward socialization?-

In the Board’s judgment, the type of authority proposed is neither
novel nor revolutionary. The authority provided by the Banking
Act of 1935 to raise reserve requirements of member banks to twice
the then prevailing statutory level was similar; except for a small
margin applicable to New York and Chicago banks, this authority to
inerease member-bank required reserves has already been exhausted.

In'late December 1940, the Reserve Board, the 12 presidents of the
Federal Reserve banks, and the 12 members of the Federal Advisory
Council unanimously joined in a special report to the Congress point-
ing out the inflationary dangers for the national economy mherent in
the defense effort.
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The special report, recognizing that the authority of the Federal
Reserve System was wholly inadequate to deal with the potential
excess reserve problem of the banks, recommended that Congress,
and I quote:

(a) Increase the statutory reserve requirements for demand deposits in banks
‘in central Reserve cities to 26 percent; demand deposits in banks in Reserve cities
to 20 percent; for demand deposits in country banks to 14 percent; and for time
-deposits in all banks to 6 percent,

That is statutory. Today it is half that, and we have the right to
double the statutory. Now, the recommendation was to increase the
statutory to 26 percent.

For demand deposits in banks in Reserve cities to 20 percent; for demand
deposits in country banks to 14 percent; and for time deposits in all banks to
6 percent.

(b) Empower the Federal Open Market Committee to make further increases
-of reserve requirements sufficient to absorb excess reserves, subject to the limita-
tion that reserve requirements shall not be increased to more than double the
Tespective percentages specified in paragraph (a).

That would mean 52 percent New York, 40 percent in the Reserve:
cities, and 28 percent in the country banks.

(c) Authorize the Federal Open Market Committee to change Reserve require-
ments for central Reserve city banks, or for Reserve city banks, or for country
banks, or for any ecombination of these three classes.

(d) Masake Reserve requirements applicable to all banks receiving demand

geposits regardless of whether or not they are members of the Federal Reserve
ystem.

In addition to these major recommendations, the special report
urged that the defense program be financed as far as possible from
existing deposits and from tax revenues rather than from inflationary
borrowing from the banks.

1 submit for the record & copy of this special report, because it
called for far more onerous and drastic powers than the special
Reserve plan, we submit, now calls for.

Senator WATKINS. What year was that?

Mr. Eccres. 1940.

Senator WaTkins. The report will be made a part of the record.

(The report referred to follows:)

SpeciAL REPORT TO THE CoNGREsS BY THE BoARD OF GOVERNORS OF THE FEDERAL
RESERVE SYSTEM, THE PRESIDENTS OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE BANKS, AND
THE FEDERAL Apvisory CouNcIL

(Reprinted from Federal Reserve Bulletin for January 1941. Issued by the
Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System at Washington)

(Submitted to the President of the Senate and the Speaker of the House of
Representatives, December 31, 1940)

For the first time since the creation of the Federal Reserve System, the Board
of Governors, the Presidents of the twelve Federal Reserve Banks, and the mem-
bers of the Federal Advisory Council representing the twelve Federal Reserve
Districts present & joint report to the‘Congress.

This step is taken in order to draw attention to the need of proper preparedness
in our monetary organization at a time when the country is engaged in a great
defense program that requires the coordinated effort of the entire Nation. De-
fense is not exclusively a military undertaking, but involves economic and finaneial
effectiveness as well. The volume of physical production is now greater than
ever before and under the stimulus of the defense program is certain to rise to
still higher levels. Vast expenditures of the military program and their financing
create additional problems in the monetary field ‘which make it necessary to
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review our existing monetary machinery and to place ourselves in a position to
take measures, when necessary, to forestall the development of inflationary
tendencies attributable to defects in the machinery of credit control. These
tendencies, if unchecked, would produce a rise of prices, would retard the national
effort for defense and greatly.increase its cost, and would aggravate the situation
which may result when the needs of defense, now a stimulus, later absorb less
of our economic productivity. While inflation cannot be controlled by. monetarv
measures alone, the present extraordinary situation demands that adequate means
be provided to combat the dangers of overexpansion of bank credit due to mone-
tary causes. ’

The volume of demand deposits and currency is fifty percent greater than in any
other period in our history. Excess reserves are huge and are increasing. They
provide a base for more than doubling the existing supply of bank credit. Since
the early part of 1934 fourteen billion dollars of gold, the principal cause of excess
reserves, has flowed into the country, and the stream of incoming gold is con-
tinuing. The necessarily large defense program of the Government will have
still further expansive effects. Government securities have become the chief
asset of the banking system, and purchases by banks have created additional
deposits. Because of the excess reserves, interest rates have fallen to unprece-
dently low levels. Some of them are well below the reasonable requiremdnts of an
easy money policy, and are raising serious, long-term problems for the future well-
being of our charitable and educational institutions, for the holders of insurance
policies and savings bank accounts, and for the national economy as a whole.

The Federal Reserve System finds itself in the position of being unable effec-
tively to discharge all of its responsibilities. While the Congress has not deprived
the System of responsibilities or of powers, but in fact has granted it new powers
nevertheless, due to extraordinary world conditions, its authority is now inade-

uate to cope with the present and potential excess reserve problem. The
ederal Reserve System, therefore, submits for the consideration of the Congress
the following five-point program:

1. Congress should provide means for absorbing a large part of existing excess
reserves, which amount to seven billion doliars, as well as such additions to these
reserves as may oceur. Specifically, it is recommended that Congress—

(a) Increase the statutory reserve requirements for demand deposits in banks
in central reserve cities to 26%; for demand deposits in banks in reserve cities to
20%; for demand deposits in country banks to 14%,; and for time deposits in all
banks to 6%. :

(b) Empower the Federal Open Market Committee to make further inereases
of reserve requirements sufficient to absorb excess reserves, subject to the limita-
tion that reserve requirements shall not be increased to more than double the
respective percentages specified in paragraph (a).

(The power to change reserve requirements, now vested in the Board of Gover-
nors, and the control of open-market operations, now vested in the Federal Open
‘Market Committee, should be placed in the same body.)

(¢) Authorize the Federal Open Market Committee to change reserve require-
ments for central reserve city banks, or for reserve city banks, or for country
banks, or for any combination of these three classes.

(d) Make reserve requirements applicable to all banks receiving demand de-
gosits regardless of whether or not they are members of the Federal Reserve

ystem.

(e) Exempt reserves required under paragraphs (a), (b), and (d) from the
assessments of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation.

2. Various sources of potential increases in excess reserves should be removed.
These include the power to issue three billions of greenbacks; further monetization
of foreign silver; the power to issue silver certificates against the seigniorage, now
amounting to one and a half billion dollars on previous purchases of silver. In
view of the completely changed international situation during the past year, the
power further to devalue the dollar in terms of gold is no longer necessary or
desirable and should be permitted to lapse. If it should be necessary to use the
stabilization fund in any manner which would affect excess reserves of banks of
this country, it would be advisable if it were done only after consultation with the
Federal Open Market Committee, whose responsibility it would be to fix reserve
requirements. .

3. Without interfering with any assistance’ that this Government may wish to
extend to friendly nations, means should be found to prevent further growth in
excess reserves and in deposits arising from future gold acquisitions. Such
acquisitions should be insulated from the credit system and, once insulated, it
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would be advisable if they were not restored to the credit system except after
consultation with the Federal Open Market Committee.

4. The financing of both the ordinary- requirements of Government and the
extraordinary needs of the defense program should be accomplished by drawing
upon the existing large volume of deposits rather than.by creating additional
deposits through bank purchases of Government securities. We are in accord
with the view that the general debt limit should be raised; that the special limita-
tions on defense financing should be removed; and that the Treasury should be
authorized to issue any type of securities (including fully taxable securities) which
would be especially suitable for investors other than commercial banks. This is
clearly desirable for monetary as well as fiscal reasons.

5. As the national income increases a larger and larger portion of the defense
expenses should be met by tax revenues rather than by borrowing. Whatever the
point may be at which the budget should be balanced, there cannot be any ques-
tion that whenever the country approaches a condition of full utilization of its
economic capaeity, with appropriate consideration of both employnient and pro-
duction,- the budget should be balanced. This will be essential if monetary
responsibility is to be discharged effectively.

In making these five recommendations, the Federal Reserve System has ad-
dressed itself primarily to the monetary aspects of the situation. These monetary
measures are necessary, but there are protective steps, equally or more important,
that should be taken in other fields, such as prevention of industrial and labor
bottlenecks, and pursuance of a tax policy appropriate to the defense program and
to our monetary and fiscal needs.

It is vital to the success of these measures that there be unity of policy and full
coordination of action by the various governmental bodies. A monetary system
divided against itself cannot stand securely. In the period that lies ahead a secure
monetary system is essential to the success of the defense program and constitutes
an indispensable bulwark of the Nation.

Mr. EccLes. When you do not have immediate use for powers it
is very often the situation that there is no hesitancy in giving them to
you. It is like the authority given to the Board to impose margin
requirements on listed credit extended on listed stocks.

At the bottom of the depression, when there was no market, and
remembering the 1929 credit expansion and the crash, there was a
great demand that that not happen again, and authornity was given
to the Federal Reserve Board to impose margin requirements on
loans for purchasing or carrying listed securities. For years they
were used only moderately. But it is fortunate that they did exist,
because they have been in effect now from 75 to 100 percent margin
for & considerable time, and as a result, there has been no expansion
of credit in that particular field. It is the one field where there has
been no credit inflation. Had we gone before the Congress at this
time or a year ago or 2 years ago to get that authority, T am perfectly
sure there would have been no more chance of getting them than
there now appears to get any power to deal with this reserve situation.

Senator WaTkINs. You are not very optimistic, 1 take it?

Mr. EccLes. No; I was not very optimistic when it was proposed.
I have been over here in Washington too long.

Senator Warxins. What would you do if they were given to you
very much to your surprise?

Mr. Eccres. What is that?

. Senator WaTkins. What would you do with those powers if they
were given to you? )

Mr. Eccris. If it were unnecessary, as I have indicated that it
may well be, that by persuasion the banks might not expand further,
by the next few months the bud%gtary program may be strong
enough to hold it in line; but if public expenses are still maintained,
and taxes are reduced, and the budgetary surplus is greatly decreased
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or should disappear; you have eliminated one of the most important
anti-inflationary restraints that there is, and some of the additional
authority may be very much more needed than it is at the moment.

Senator Wartkins, I thought maybe you had in mind Theodore
Roosevelt’s policy of ““speak softly but carry a big stick.”

Mr. EccLes. Well, I think events have indicated that a special
authority, or what some people have described as a shotgun back of
the door, often serves a useful purpese, although it is often not neces-
sary to use it. '

agree with Mr. Brown, however, that if the authority existed, the
effect of its being on the statute books would be to restrain banks, even
without putting it into effect; and banks, as they came into possession
of excess reserves, would use those funds to buy short-term govern-
ments or to hold their funds idle so as to be prepared to meet an
increase in & special reserve, should one be imposed. That seems to
be one of the virtues of the special reserve plan. The banks likewise
would be more careful in shifting from short-term: to intermediate
and longer bonds. They would, no doubt, have a tendency to reverse
that process, and they would also, I think, be likely to be more careful
and restrictive in holding down their total loans and in making in-
vestments than in non-Government securities. In short, I think the
special reserve plan would have some effect, even without its actual use.

The special reserve plan is .dentical in purpose with an outright
increase in regular reserve requirements. The plan, in fact, is no
more than an adaptation of this familiar method of dealing with the
volume of bank credit. The plan now proposed by the Board would
enable the banks to retain the same volume of earning assets they
now have, in place of making them reduce earning assets, as would
an increase in regular reserve requirements, with adverse effects upon
bank earnings.

Is the Board’s proposal unnecessarily drastic? In pointing out the
inflationary dangers that exist when the supply of money in the hands
of people who seek to spend it greatly exceeds the volume of goods and
services available, the Board, in its annual report for 1945, indicated
that there were three alternative methods for dealing with the mone-
tary aspect of the postwar inflationary problem: First, a limitation on
the Government bond holdings of banks. Second, an increase in their
regular reserve requirements; and third, the holding of short-term
Government securities or cash under a special reserve requirement.
Our study of the problem led us to select the special reserve method as
the least onerous, the most equitable, and the most practical method.

These specifications for the proposal call for the immobilization,
even at & maximum of only a part of the existing large holdings of
commercial banks of Government securities. About one-third or more
of the $70,000,000,000 of the Government securities held by the bank
could be immobilized, if the entire authority were used. The special
reserve would be imposed only gradually, and if inflationary bank
credit expansion could be otherwise brought under check, the require-
ment would not be imposed at all.

Under the plan suggested, the individual banker would be left in the
same competitive position he is in today. Contrary to what has been
stated by a recent national city bank letter, among others, banks would
not be under legal or any other compulsion to buy Government bonds.
The holding of Government securities in lieu of cash or balances with:
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other banks to meet the special reserve requirement would be entirely
optional with the individual banks,

"The special reserve plan is a middle-of-the-road proposal for helping
to deal with the credit and monetary aspects of a difficult and complex
inflationary situation. The Board feels, however, that the purpose
of restraining further inflationary expansion of bank credit can be
adequately accomplished by the specifications it has drawn for the
plan, if its use is accompanied by appropriate fiscal and other policies.
It would seem that bankers would prefer this proposal to an increase in
regular reserve requirements which they recommended in 1940, in
anticipation of inflationary developments.

Are existing powers adequate? The argument that the Board’s
proposal is unnecessarily drastic implies that the suggested special
reserve requirement is not needed because the System’s existing
powers are adequate to restrain credit expansion if the System would
use them:

. Existing powers are being, and will continue to be, used to the

fullest extent, consistent with maintaining the market for Govern-

ment securities. Under present conditions, however, any further

absorption of bank reserves is entirely dependent upon a continued

surplus in the Federal budget that can be used to retire public debt

%/ial by the banks. There will be little or no surplus in 1948, after
arch.

You see, even though there is a substantial budgetary surplus for
the year as a whole, it comes very largely in the first part of the year,
because at that time the tax collections are far greater than any other
quarter. Any subsequent surplus will depend upon appropriations
and tax legislation yet to be adopted.

Sales of the large volume, of some of the large volume, of Govern-
ment securities held by the Federal Reserve System would, of course,
absorb bank reserves; but such sales, particularly when banks are
selling securities to us to expand their credit and to meet withdrawals
for taxation, would demoralize the market and cause a sharp break in
Government security prices. )

. The discount rate should be kept high enough to discourage borrow-
ing from the Federal Reserve banks.

Senator WaTkins, Is that not high enough now?

Mr. EccLes. What is that? | ‘

Senator WaTkInNs. Is that not high enough now to do that?

Mr. EccLes. It has no effect; and what I wanted to say is the dis-
count rate should be kept high enough to discourage borrowing from
Federal Reserve banks, but its effectiveness is limited as long as banks
can obtain reserves by selling short-term Government securities.” In
other words, it might be expressed better than it is.

I should say the discount rate under the present situation is in-
effective. The banks, holding the large amount of securities they do,
are not going to hold a one-percent certificate or a one-and-an-eighth-
percent certificate and a Treasury bill that yields slightly less than
one percent and borrow from a Reserve bank if the discount rate is
substantially more than that.

Senator %ATKINS. The rate is now 1 percent, as I recall it.

Mr. EccLes. That is right. _

Senator Warkins. You still have power to increase it how much?
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Mr. EccrLes. We can increase it to any amount we want. I mean
there is no limit, but it would be completely meaningless; it would be
academic, except psychologically; it would be academic because the
banks would just not borrow. It would restrict them because they
have access to Federal Reserve credit to us in the same manner they
would if they borrowed from us through selling governments, and
they do not want to show borrowing anyway. They are not going to
borrow at a higher rate than the Government securities yield.

Senator Warkins. I think, as Mr. Brown told us yesterday, they
still have plenty of money in reserves of their own.

Mr. EccLes. The banks have no excess reserves.

Senator Warkins. None?

Mzr. EcoLEs. Practically none; they have not kept them for years.
If banks get reserves, they immediately press to make loans or to buy
governments. I mean, the banks have had no excess reserves for
years, because with the coming of the war, and the large amount of
Government financing, they invested in governments, and in loans,
what otherwise would have been excess reserves, so that there is no
prospect that the banks have any excess reserves.

Senator Warkins. He must have had in mind these governments
that they held.

Mr. Eccues. The governments are the equivalent of excess re-
serves. 1 mean, they are equivalent in the sense that what would
have been the excess reserves prior to the war have been used to pur-
chase Government securities in the market. That is really what has
happened to the reserves.

The only remaining power we have is to raise regular reserve re-
quirements in New York and Chicago, as I have indicated. This
would be restrictive to a small degree but would be met by sales of
‘short-term securities by those banks to the Reserve System. These
banks, moreover, have shown relatively much less credit expansion
than other banks,

For some months the Reserve System and the Treasury have been
carrying out a program combining monetary, fiscal, and debt-man-
agement restraint on current inflationary bank credit expansion.
Some moderate corrective rise has been permitted in wartime levels
of interest rates on short-term Government securities, together with
some adjustment in yields on long-term issues from low levels. .

The certificate rate has gone up from seven-eighths to approxi-
mately one and an eighth. It has gone up a quarter of one percent,
and the long-term rate, which was around two and a quarter, has gone
up to close to two and a half. So that you are getting to the support
poitt on the long-term securities.

The discount rates still remain at 1 percent, but there is no doubt
that the diséount rate will be increased at some time in the not too
distant future in line with the short-term security price or rate.
In other words, there is no point or use of maintaining what you call
a preferential discount rate, a discount rate at less than the certificate
rate.

The discount rate has been for a considerable period of time slightly
above the certificate rate. It has been at 1 percent, and the certificate
rate at seven-eighths; so, if that same slight d.fferential .was main-
tained in the future, the .discount rate would be—that. would make
the discount rate one and a quarter; making it slightly above the one
and an eighth certificate rate.
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In addition, excess funds in the Treasury balances arising from
current budgetary surpluses have been applied to the retirement of
the maturing bank-held Government securities.

The System has also urged all banks to maintain conservative
standards in extension of consumer credit and has joined with other
Federal and State supervisory agencies in recommending that all
banks pursue conservative lending policies and enumerating here
what we have done up to the present time.

They say that we have all of these powers and we should use them,
and I am indicating here that this modest program has already been
in effect. We are using existing powers, and there is a little more that
might be done, such as the slight raising of the discount rate and
increasing reserve requirements moderatefy in central Reserve cities,
and such as the retirement of the public debt out of the budgetary
surplus over the next 3 or 4 months, and such persuasion as we can
exercise on the banks. That is about the program.

Representative Horan. Along that line, Mr. Kecles, our sub-
committee appeared in Seattle, and one of the witnesses to testify on
this subject was Dean Howard H. Preston of the College of Economics
and Business at the Ubiversity of Washington.

After you testified here on November 25, I sent a copy of your state-
ment to bim, and despite the fact that he now has nearly 3,000 in
his college, a part of the University of Washington, he took the time
to write a 4-page letter immediately in reply, very much interested,
and in that letter he stated when the 1945 report came out he turned
thumbs down on it at that time.

He commented further to endorse your mildly deflationary activity,
as be put it, and as he called it, and as you have just testified to now.

But in this paragraph, he says:

As I stated above, I turned a cold shoulder on these proposals a year ago.
Today conditions appear to me to be more critical. Drastic action undoubtedly
is called for.

Now, this came from a man who has been a specialist in his lectures
on the expansion of credit. He said he had preached it for 30 years,
and it was & very important element.

Now, what I would like to have is a response from you of several
suggestions that he makes here. Onec is from a competent economist,
he says, who offers this suggestion:

The Government should offer a refunding issue of various maturities and at
various rates, but rates adequate to attract investors’ money. The purpose of
this should be partly to get the debt safely funded, and partly to get the debt
out of the hands of the banks and the Federal Reserve banks, with a corresponding

reduction of the swollen volume of bank deposits, swollen Federal Reserve deposits
and money in circulation.

To protect those banks which now hold an excessive volume of long-term
Governments from ruinous losses in this process, banks should be allowed to
subscribe to the new issues with their old ones, the old ones being received at the
discount, of 2 percent from par in making the exchange. The banks should be
required in this process to take issues of shorter maturity in exchange for their
long-term bonds. The FDIC should be treated in the same way.

Mr. Eccres: In the first place, it is a fine theory, but every effort
_.has been made to refund the debt, and the whole sales program of the
Government to sell E, F, and G bonds is certainly for the purpose
.of getting in-the hands of savers and investors as-much of the public
debt as you can possibly get in their hands, and any surplus coming
from that source is used to pay off bank-held debt. '
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But when investors’ savings have fallen as rapidly as they have
this year due to the increased cost of living, the amount of funds to
invest has been very greatly diminished. .

Further than that, the inflation itself has called for an increased
use of capital funds, mortgage money and otherwise. It takes twice
as much or more to build a house as it did, aud, therefore, what used
to be a $5,000 mortgage would today be a $10,000 mortgage, and your
inflation is using up the existing savings.

Representative HoraN. We recognize that.. Could not this be an
attempt to find a usable substitute for the deficiency in savings moneys
at that time?

Mr. Eccres. There is deficiency in current cash savings, not in the
opportunity to invest. The opportunity to invest is greater than the
supply of money in the hands of savers, and so what he is talking about
is to get the public to buy Government securities and pay off the
bank-held debt. .

I am saying that-is what is being done, and has been done contin-
uwously. The question is whether you are going to be able to do any
more than you are doing. I question that very much because of the
opportunity for other investments.

Now, he makes another point with which I do not agree.

Representative Horan. This is not Dean Preston, He just threw
this in as a suggestion that came from somcbody whom he considered
competent.

Mr. Eccres. I would not agree at all with the idea of these different
rates of interest on these issues, because so long as you are supporting
the longest-term rate on the market issue, then it seems to me that
other market issues—if you put them out at a higher rate, then the
issues you have at two and a half are going to go below par. You
cannot put out a 3-percent bond or a three and a half, without
automatically causing a flood of sales of the market securities that
are now out.

Representative Horan. Here is another suggestion that he includes,
Mr. Eccles. I will not name the man; he does; he calls him a sound
mounetary economist, and he proposes a freezing of the Government
bond holdings of banks, insurance companies, and other financial
corporations.

Mr. EccLes. Well, this is mild compared to that.

Representative Horan. This is very drastic.

Mr. Eccres. It is an attempt to hold half of their Government
securities, and you do not freeze them. You merely require that
they maintain a reserve and the option to hold about one-third
of their Government security holdings in this reserve.

The effect would be to freeze these holdings because it would be in
their interest to freeze this much of their holdings in short-term
securities, rather than, of course, hold idle cash. But to require the
banks to freeze a hundred percent of everything they have got, as
this person proposes, is very drastic. )

Representative Horan. I raise these ‘points for information. I
would like to ask you a few more questions here.

Mr. Eccres. I wonder if I could finish this statement, if I may,
for the record.

Representative Horan. Ihave got to get back to another committee
meeting.
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Mr. Ecoves. Very well.

Senator Warkins. How much longer is your statement, Mr. Eccles?

Mr. Eccres. It is about two-thirds through.

Representative Horan. This should not take too long, if we speed
up the answers. I just wanted to say this is indicative to me of the
tremendous interest in this field.

In your statement to us November 25, you stated: that the power
of the Federal Reserve Board to raise the reserve requirement of the
banks in New York and Chicago from 20 to 26 percent would be of
little value since—
any action taken would have an effect on banking conditions only in two cities
in which the credit expansion, as well as deposit growth, has been relatively less
than for the rest of the country.

I wonder if you would explain to the committee a little more fully
this variation in credit expansion by areas and cities. '

Mz. Eccies. Well, it is difficult for me to say briefly why that is.
The New York and the Chicago banks, particularly the New York banks,
gre strictly commercial banks. The banks outside, most of the country
banks, are commercial as well as savings. The banks outside New
York and Chicago have been making a very large volume of mortgage
loans. They have also been making a very substantial volume of
consumer credit loans, as well as some farm loans. These have been
in addition to & very rapid expansion in.their commercial and indus-
trial loan. Thus, the banks outside have been making a variety of
loans, whereas the loans, particularly in New York, and less so in
Chicago, have been making almost entirely commercial loans,

Representative Horan. Would any treatment of that field have to
be flexible for that reason?

Mr. Eccres. No.

Representative Horan. It would not?

Mr. Eccres. No.

Representative Horan. In your testimony you spoke at length
about bank money being as purely inflationary as though it were
fiat money turned out by the Government printing press. It has
been estimated at the end of 1945 there were $95,000,000,000 flying
around in the amount of excess purchasing power, for which there
were no corresponding goods to buy. Somebody suggested that
those were the flying saucers that appeared out in our area. What is
that amount today?

Mr. Eccres. I could not possibly say.

Representative Horan. Is it greater or less?

Mr. Eccues. The amount of money is greater, of course, as I have
indicated; that is, the volume of deposits and currency. We have
some charts here that we use to show what that growth has been since
before the war, and it is about three times what it was before the war;
whereas the total physical volume of goods is twice, possibly one and
three-quarters of what it was before the war. So money supply al-
ready has grown far more than our capacity for furnishing goods and
services. : ‘

Representative Horan. Would any restriction on credit have a
depressing effect upon production? : Ce

r. EccLes. Well, it would first have an effect upon demand. You
restrict credit and where the demand exceeds the supply, the effect
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of the credit restriction is, of course, on the demand. If you got a
credit réstriction tight enough to force an actual substantial contrac-
tion of credit, when, the supply caught up with ths demand, then it
would affect production. But its effect on production under these
conditions would come secondarily. )

Representative HoraN. It is not a danger at that time?

Mr. Eccres. No; I do not think it is & danger at all. You need,
first, to reduce the demand, and the demand is far in excess of the
supply so that the supply would still be supplied so long as the demand
was there.

Representative Horan. On page 4 of your statement, in the second
half of section 2, you state that business profits after taxes are more
than double what they were any prewar year, and almost double the
profits in any war year and, therefore, business should hold down
‘prices or should reduce them.

Are not business profits derived from risk venture unlike fixed in-
come from investments, such as bonds or, in other words, should not
a definite distinction be made between profits from risk venture which
should follow the purchasing power of the dollar in the same manner
as i1s ascribed to demand for wage increases by labor? That was the
tough one in your testimony.

Mr. EccLes. Well, it is like the question of which is first the hen or
the egg. You get, as I indicated, increased wages, increased prices,
increased profits, increased credit. Certainly profits are a part of
prices, and just as wages are, and I indicated in that statement that I
gave that wages should be held down, that there should be no further
increases, especially in the organized labor groups; but likewise, profits,
which are also a part of prices, should be held down, and prices should
be held down rather than add to profits through increasing prices.

In other words, labor would never certainly expect to hold wages if
business profits continue to grow or even are maintained at their
present high level.

Representative HoraN. What proportion of the increase of bank
loans may be ascribed to increased cost of carrying inventories neces-
sary in manufacturing operations?

Mr. EccLes. I do not think there is any way of measuring that.
Some companies have had to borrow to carry inventories; others
have had balances that have been lying idle, and they merely put
them into circulation. )

Representative IToran. That is all, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Scnator Ecton. Mr. Chairman, may I ask Mr. Eccles a question?
You mentioned a while ago that it took twice as much money now to
do the job as it did originally, or as it did over the past few years
before we had this inflationary period.

Now, if we wish to maintain production, how do we dare restrict
bank credit any further? 1s it not dangerous, Mr. Eccles? )

Mr. Eccres. Well, I think it is more dangerous not to. It seems
‘to me that when you get a growing inflationary situation, that you
have got to choose the lesser of evils. You can either try to hold it
by harnessing controls, such as we had during the war, so that the
effects of the supply of money do not become fully effective, or you
have got to try to keep the volume and the supply of money through
credit from continuing to grow, because if it grows, after you have °
reached your capacity production, it cannot help but put pressure on
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prices. As 1 said, a restriction.of credit does not stop bank lending
operations. There is certainly nothing in the plan that we have
proposed here, which is mild enough, that would prevent banks from
making loans.

There would be some restraint on them; they would be more
selective. The banks have been out beating the bushes to make
loans; they have been spending a great deal of money on advertising,
and trying to induce and get people to come in and borrow.money.
They have been inviting people to use their money in this consumer
credit field, which is almost a new field for banks.

They are doing everything that they possibly can to get people to
use money. They are not sitting there just waiting to take care of
the necessitous loans for production, and it is because the source of
credit reserves through the Federal Reserve is so easily accessible
merely by selling a few short-term Government securities, and making:
loans at higher rates.

Senator KcroN. Did they not lose a lot of that business when they
got too tough before and drove borrowers to other agencies, Govern-
ment agencies and private lending agencies?

Mr. Eccres. No. The bank’s outstanding credits today are far
in excess of anything they have ever been. The total amount of loans:
and investments of the banking system today as compared with pre-
war is almost double. .

The CuarrMaN. I noted, Mr. Eccles, that Mr. Brown’s statement
yesterday was not correct, and I questioned it at the time, that there
had been no increase in deposits, but they had sold as many Govern-
ment bonds as they had increased loans.

As a matter of fact, the chart seems to show in 4 months the loans
and discounts have increased by $3,300,000,000, and there has been
no reduction in Government obligations, and there has been an increase
in deposits of $4,000,000,000. That makes the increase of bank credit
distinctly an inflationary element; does it not?

Mr. EccuEs. It does; and I want to show you this chart here.

The CaarrmaN. Is there any reason since October 29 that you expect:
the slowing-up in this process?

Mr. EccrLes. There has been no reason to expect it. We expect the
opposite. )

November was still the same. 1t has not changed at all. That is
the month of November. We have the figures on that now.

The CrairmaN. Can you bring that chart over nearer to the
committee?

Mr. Eccris. This will give you & vivid picture of really what has
happened in this development of money in .relation toproduction.

I think we better have the loans and then show you how that shows
111()1 in the deposit structure because that is the opposite side of the
edger.

You will notice here that mid-1945 was about your low point in
bank loans [indicating] and they were. somewhere here about
$15,000,000,000. You notice what happened here. They hit up here
in 1941, after the war started to about $20,000,000,000.

Then as the Government credit started going up here, the Govern-
ment began to put a lot of money into deficit financing.

The CuairmaN, Banks began to loan to the Government instead of
to other people?
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Mr. EcoLes. Yes; loans went down. Then they began to do both.
But since 1943, starting right here, there has been your trend, and it
has not changed a particle. You will notice that.

Now in the case of Government securities you see what has happened
there. This is a decline in the holdings of governments but that
decline is largely out of the proceeds from the Eighth War Loan drive
which was unnecessary.

They raised twenty-some-odd billion dollars and kept it in the war
loan deposit account and later turned around and paid off the debt
of banks and that is where the big change came.

Now you notice the holdings of governments by banks is leveled
right off here since that has been applied.

Even other securites you notice tended up. There has been an
increase of other securities, mostly municipals, I suppose, of a billion
and a half dollars during the last 2 years.

Here is the reflection of it in the supply of money.

Here is what has happened to your currency situation.

- You notice currency is pretty steady. In 1931 to 1933, it went up
from around $4,000,000,000 to $5,000,000,000 due to hoarding, not due
to increased circulation but hoarding because the banks were closed
and you did not have availability of bank checks. »

That continued, and you notice up here, to the end of the war and.
it leveled off. .

Here is what has happened to adjusted demand deposits. That
is a reflection of this bank-loan picture. That is the demand deposits
with government’s and the interbank taken out.

Here is savings deposits. They are leveling right off. Current
saving is going down very rapidly throughout the country.

Senator O’'Manmoney. Mr. Eccles, will you turn back to the other
chart, please?

Mr. EccLes. Just before doing that, I would like to say; this is the
total of deposits and currency. That gives you some idea. You
notice that has gone up from here, a total from around $40,000,000,000
of currency demand deposits and time deposits. You will notice it
has gone up here from around $40,000,000,000 to more than
$160,000,000,000.

That gives you some idea of the supply of the means of payment.
Without any further bank-credit expansion at all, if that gets a normal
velocity, it still could create substantial inflation without adding to
the supply because the supply of goods and services today have not
caught up, even at the inflated prices and the increased production
with the supply of money.

. Senator O’MansONEY. If you will turn to the other chart, I have a
question or two.

Mr. EccLes. Yes, sir.

Senator O’ManoNEY. It would appear from this chart that from
1942 to 1945 the bank loans were rising at the same time that Govern-
ment securities were rising. That is to say the banks were loaning to
the Government at a very heavy rate because we were in the war and
to business at a more or less moderate rate.

But the rise of the loan line on your chart from 1945 to 1947 is much
more rapid. The line representing Government securities held by the
banks dropped very sharply at'the beginning of 1945 when. this
$20,000,000,000 of the surplus sale of bonds took effect.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



THE PRESIDENT'S ANTI-INFLATION PROGRAM 611

Mr. Eccres. It was 1946 it dropped. The Treasury started to
retire securities at the beginning of ’46.

Senator O’MaroONEY. In 1946, that is right. And the bonds then
were running from 1944 to 1946 and from 1946 on they have been
rising much mora ranidlv.

My point, however, is that after the application of that.$20,000,000,-
000 of cash, the application of Government funds on' the reduction
of the debt was apparently restricted to the small surplus, about
$750,000,000 on June 30 last; but we have the situation, therefore,
that while the Government debt has been reduced the bank credit,
that is to say, the private debt, is increasing.

Now my question is, If this bank credit continues to rise at the
present trend, and you have testified that the figures for November
would indicate that the trend is still up?

Mr. EccLes. That is right.

Senator O’M aroneY. If it continues to rise while the Government
debt remains stationary or is reduced only slightly, is not that proof
positive that unless we control the bank credits, the inflationary
situation will continue?

Mr. EccrLes. Well, it certainly will continue so far as the supply
of money is contributing to it and, of course, without an excess supply
of money in relation to goods and services you could not have inflation.

Senator O'MarONEY. Let us talk about the trend.

Mr. Eccres. Right. i : .

Senator O’ManonEY. The trend of bank credit is up on top of this
huge public debt and that is a decided inflationary factor; is it not?

Mr. Eccres. That is true.

Sanator O’ManONEY. Let me ask one more question.

I understood Mr. Brown, when he testified here yesterday, to
disagree with the statement that had been made by you in your
original testimony here which, as I recall, was to the effect that the
lifting of -the discount rate would necessarily be accompanied by a
decline inthe market value of Government bonds.

Mr. Brown contended that you could raise the discount rate and
still support the bonds.

Mr. EccLEs. Well, yes; but it would be purely meaningless. In
other words you are maintaining a rate of 1% on Government cer-
tificates and, say, 1 percent on Government bills and the banks have
no reserve requirement to hold any amount of them, and you raise
the discount rate to as much as say 2 percent, no bank is going to be
holding a 1 percent or 1% percent short-term Government security
and come in and borrow and pay 2 percent.

Therefore, the discount rate 1s meaningless so long as the door is
completely opened to Reserve Bank credit through selling to us
securities they have got in such abundance. ]

Thﬁ CuairmaN. The open market and thé discount rate go right
together. . - - *

‘Mr. EccLEs. Absolutely. .

If you had special requirement where a certain percentage of the
deposits would have to be held in cash or short security, then you
could raise the discount rate which would be effective insofar as short-
term credit is concerned. : -

I do not think you could raise the discount rate indefinitely. You
could raise it to 2% percent, but if you get beyond that rate, even with
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the reserve requirement, it would then effect the long-term market
sufficiently seriously to nullify it by supporting the long-term market.

Senator O’ManoNeEY. What I wanted to ‘be sure of, was your not
modifying the statement you made the other day.

Mr. Eccres. Not at all.

The CrairmaN. Will you finish your prepared statement?

Mr. Eccres. This program of restraint has helped to reverse the
processes that contributed so strongly to the wartime expansion of
bank credit, and will be carried on as the proposed special reserve
plan is not a substitute for this program, but may be necessary to
supplement and reinforce it. " '

Despite the pressures of fiscal policy during September and October,
which- drew upon bank deposits and permutted retirement of over
$1,000,000,000 of Government securities held by the banking system,
deposits of businesses and individuals at commercial banks increased
by $2,500,000,000, refiecting largely extension of bank loans to
businesses, consumers, and owners of real estate.

Current reports indicate that the expansion of credit to these groups
of bank customers continues to be at an unduly rapid rate.

‘Will the special reserve plan unduly restrict bank loans for produc-
tive purposes, handicap production in catching up with demand and
thereby defeat its anti-inflationary purpose?

The present situation, as the Board emphasized in its annual
reports for 1945 and 1946 and has been reemphasized time and again
in the Federal Reserve Bulletin, is one of effective demand in excess
of available supplies of goods, and of effective demand being continu-
ously fed by still further expansion of bank credit.

There can be considerable reduction in the volume of demand
without bringing it below available supplies of goods and upsetting
production. Such a contraction of demand is essential to avoid
further price increases. When a situation is finally reached where
supply exceeds demand, that will be the proper time to encourage
credit expansion. The Board’s proposal is not a one-way street.

It would not prevent banks from making essential loans. It is
designed, rather, to encourage banks to make loans out of the existing
supply of loanable funds, replacing one loan with another or sellin
securities which the public or other banks will purchase. It woul
accept the present volume of outstanding bank loans, amounting to
nearly 37,000,000,000, as a huge revolving credit pool for the financing
of necessary production and permit banks to sell off other assets to
make loans if this pool proved inadequate. :

What it would not do is to permit banks to go on expanding the
total volume of their loans by selling securities which only the Federal
Reserve will buy, thereby creating additional reserves, which can be
expanded by the banking system into loans and investments amount-
ing to six or more times their amount.

Some would argue that bank loans at this time which are accom-
panied by increased production are not inflationary or are even
anti-inflationary. This argument is of dubious validity because the
money once created by loans and spent by the borrower finds subse-
quent uses which are beyond the control of the banker or the borrower
and are highly inflationary in character.
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In describing the recent loan expansion, and its inflationary effects,
the November issue of the Federal Reserve Bulletin states:

* * * {othe extent that the loans have not facilitated increased production,
loan expansion has accelerated inflation. In addition, the deposit funds created
in the ‘first instance by loans, whether for production, consumption, or specula-
tion purposes, have found many inflationary uses in subsequent transfers among
holders.

What the plan cannot do is to reduce the existing volume of bank
deposits. The only way this total can be reduced is by paying off in
the aggregate the public and private debt held by the banks as assets
against these deposits. This is inevitably a slow process at best.

Could the special reserve plan be applied without resulting in a
violent upset in the Government securities market? There is no
reason why the transition could not be accomplished in an entirely
orderly manner. The introduction of the proposal would be gradual.
Any bank that might not be able to meet the proposed special reserve
requirement introduced in this gradual way on the basis of their
present holdings of short-term Government securities should get into
a more liquid position.

I should like to submit for the record a table showing for each major
group of insured banks the relation of available special reserve assets
on June 30, 1947, to selected levels for the proposed special reserve
requirement. .

The table also shows the percentage holdings of short-term Govern-
ment bonds which these groups of banks held at mid-year, which were
available for sale in the market to obtain eligible assets. This table
makes clear the feasibility of the plan from an operating standpoint.

Of course, statistics for individual banks would show wider varia-
tions in holdings of eligible assets than are indicated for the table for
groups of banks, inasmuch as aggregates conceal individual bank vari-
ations. However, the table should allay fears that the plan would
have disruptive effects.

Would the imposition of the plan perhaps lead to deflation and de-
pression? A fear expressed by some bankers who have discussed

-this Board’s plan publicly—and they include those who are prepared
to renounce the use of monetary and credit controls for anti-inflation
purposes—is that the use of this plan might upset the present state of
high production and overfull employment and induce severe deflation
and depression. The object of the plan is not to bring on deflation,
but to minimize the deflation that is inevitable if we follow a let-
nature-take-its-course policy. . .

The Board recognizes that the proposal is no panacea and that
there would be some risks in its use. II)-}ut; it would be an important
restraint available to be used, and to be used only, in the event of
continued inflationary banking developments.

Any anti-inflationary program involves some risk of precipitating

_a downturn and readjustment in business conditions. It would have

been better to have had the power available for use earlier. Had the
Reserve System been given the additional power that was recom-
mended in the special report in 1940, it would no doubt have used it
in view of developments during and since the war.

There is some feeling within the Reserve System that it will be held
responsible for deflation if even the mildest use of this requirement
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should happen to coincide with a deflationary readjustment. It is
because of .this possibility that the Board is not eager to have the
grave responsibility for using the authority.

' Nevertheless, the Board feels that the System should not shrink
from bearing its share of responsibility for restraint on further infla-
tionary developments in the credit field.

Is the special-reserve plan strong enough to accomplish its expressed
purposes? .

We have been at pains to draw a plan that would be moderate and
equitable and at the same time capable, when applied in conjunction
with other monetary and fiscal policies, of accomplishing the purpose
of restraining further inflationary expansion of bank credit. This is
the sole objective of the plan. We think the authority would prove
adequate for the purpose in view. :

. It would immobilize, at the maximum, less than one-half of the
wartime growth in bank holdings of Government securities which in
turn equals about one-half of the deposits of individuals and businesses
at’ commercial banks. Since the immobilization of this volume of
Government securities would greatly reduce .the banks’ available
secondary reserves, which they now feel free to draw upon, the plan
would certainly make many banks more cautious about seeking or
making new loans. It would end aggressive solicitation of new loan
business in which a great many banks are actively engaged.

- Another source of pressure on the banks that would result from
the plan is that most of the banks would have to sell higher-rate
issues from their holdings of Government securities in order to expand
loans and maintain reserve positions. This would be more effective,
from the standpoint of restraining banks, than would a rise in the
discount rate. ‘ :
- It would have this effect without causing a rise in interest rates on
short-term Government securities. Thus, the proposed measure
would be another step in a program of keeping the banks' under
constant pressure to restrain further credit expansion. It would not
force liquidation or reduction in total bank credit outstanding. It
would discourage expansion.

Can the plan be effective without permitting or encouraging a rise
in interest rates? .

Some bankers and others seem to believe that the only effective
mechanism for the restraint of inflationary bank credit is a rise in the
general level of interest rates. We doubt whether a reasonable rise
i short-term interest rates under present conditions of ‘business
profitability would deter borrowers. We do not- believe it would
deter lenders. Our plan places the restraint primarily. on the lender.

However, to the extent that the interest rate mechanism can have
some effect, the Board’s plan would not interfere with it. » Any in-
creased cost resulting from the plan would be borne by private bor-
rowers who are increasing their indebtedness, and not by the Govern-
ment which is reducing its indebtedness. This is the only reasonable
solution. to the interest rate problem.

A general rise in interest rates high enough to halt the current in-
flationary expansion of bank credit would not only entail large-added
costs to the Government but would have a_disastrous effect upon the
Government bond market.

(The charts referred to are as follows:)
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Assets and Uabilities of all commercial banks in United States, June 1947 to October

1947
[Amounts in millions of dollars)
Ttem June 30, | July 30, | Aug. 27, | Sept. 24, | Oct. 28,
1947 18471 19471 1947 1 19471
ASSETS

Loans and investments._ 112,756 | 113,370 | 113,870 § 115,280 | 116,440
Loans and discounts. ..o .o 33,679 34,010 34,880 35, 560 36, 940

U. 8. Government obligations 70, 539 70, 650 70, 330 70, 800 70, 540
Other securities. . . . 8, 538 8,710 8, 760 8 920 8, 960
Reserves, cash, and bank bal 32,704 31, 950 32,210 33,190 33,820
Reserve with Federal Reserve Bank._._._....... 16, 039 16, mo 16, 440 16, 760 16, 790
Cash in vault. .. 1, 847 1, 990 2,040 2,100 2,150
Balances with banks in United States. .. _._.... 8,047 8,700 8, 930 9, 270 9,380
Balances with banks in foreign countries. 41 40 40 30 30
Cash items in process of collection. . .._..___..... 5,830 4,850 4,760 5,030, 5,470
Other assets. 1,514 1,610 1,670 1, 560 1,690
Total assets..... 146,975 | 146,930 | 147,850 | 150,030 151, 950

LIABILITIES AND CAPITAL

Gross demand deposits._._ -] 100,772 | 100,480 | 101,310 | 103,180 104, 770
Depomts ofbanks_ oo oaae ... 11,349 11, 260 11, 480 12,120 12,100
Other d deposits 89,423 ), 89, 830 91, 060 92,670
Time deposits 35,135 35,170 35, 240 35, 400 35, 630
Total deposits. ---| 135907 | 135650 | 136,550 | 138580 | 140,300
Borrowings 64 250 20 290 440
Other liabilities_._... .- 1,125 1,170 1,170 1,220 1,200
Total capital accounts. ___cevoeoocceeaioooaann 9,879 9, 860 9, 900 9, 940 10,010
Total liabilities and capital accounts.._....____ 146,975 | 146,930 | 147,850 | 150,030 151, 950
Demand deposits adjusted...coaeeoooooooaooaaa il 82, 276 83, 260 , 450 84, 85, 530

1 Partly estimated. Figures have been rounded to nearest 10 million.
Source: Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Division of Bank Operations, Dec. 3, 1047

Assels and lUabilities of all banks in the United States, Oct. 29, 1947
[Partly estimated. In millions of dollars]

Member banks
All .
AR com- Central reserve city
Item banks! [mereial banks Reserve | oo iry
banks!| Total city banks
banks
Jew | chieago
ASSETS
Loans and investments.... ccoceeo.oo_. 135,160 116,440 | 97,983 20, 434 5,034 | 36,205 36,310
Loans and discounts_ ... 41,780 | 36,940 | 31,530 7,054 1,756 12,909 9, 811
U. 8. Government obligations. 59,171 12,163 2,896 1 20,853 23, 259
Other securities_ ..o ... 7,282 1,217 382 2,443 3,240
Reserves, cash, and bank balances 29, 596 6,101 1,610 | 11,836 10,229
Reserve with Federal Reserve bank.| 16,790 | 16,790 | 16,701 4,347 1,054 8,602 4,788
Cashinvault. ... .oc..... 2,220 | 2150 | 1,635 143 28 548 018
Balances with banks in United
[ 9,070 | 9,380 | 5,704 58 144 1,836 3,756
30 26 12 2 9 3
54701 5,35 1, 541 384 2,661 764
Other assets: 1,930 | 1,600 { 1,443 325 41 580 497
Total assets. -]171, 580 {151,950 {129,022 26, 860 6,685 | 48,41 47,036

d of table, p. 816.
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Assets and liabilities of all banks in the United States, Oct. 29, 1947—Con.

Member banks
All
Central reserve city
Al com-
Item banks! [mereial banks Reserve [ o oniry
banks!; Total city banks
NeW | Gricago | T
York 8
LIARILITIES AND CAPITAL.

(ross demand deposits. ... ._cooooee.o 104, 780 1104, 770 | 90, 737 22,486 5,279 | 33,701 29,271
Depositsof banks____...__.___..... 12,100 | 12,100 | 11,824 4,175 1,150 5,455 1,044
Other demand deposits__... A 92,670 | 78,913 18, 311 4,129 | 28,246 28, 227

Time deposits..-ceeemrecwmmnan 53,190 { 35,530 | 28,385 1,478 885 | 11,370 14, 652

157,970 {140, 300 1119, 122 23, 964 6,164 | 45,071 43,923

Borrowings.____ 440 440 417 171 60 136 50

Other liabilities 1,200 | 1,200 ( 1,061 478 40 383 160

----| 11,880 | 10,010 | 8,422 2,247 421 2, 851 2,903
Total liabilities snd capital
ts_. 171, 580 151,950 |129, 022 26, 860 6,685 | 48 441 47,036
Demand deposits adjusted. ..oocaeeeo—- 530 , 530 | 72,121 16, 404 3,663 | 25,084 26, 970

Figures have been rounded to nearest 10 million.
Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.

(For immediate release.) Dec. 1947,

Changes in assets and liabilities of all banks in the United States, June 30, 1947, to
Oct. 29, 1947

[Partly estimated. In millions of dollars]

Member banks
Al .
Central reserve city
All com-
Ttem banks! [mercial banks Reserve | ¢,
banks!| Total city ountry
banks banks
New | ohicago
Yark 14
ASSETS
.Loans and investments. ... -4, 060 (13,680 |+3,182 +102 49232 | 41,504 | +1,254
Loans and discounts. . ... +-3,410 |1-3,260 |-4-2,875 +-506 +192 | 41,468 700
U. 8. Government obligations_. (/) (R ~27 —408 +6 +8 4367
Other securities. ea coooooemmnaaomne 580 | 4420 | +334 +4 +34 +118 4178
Reserves, ¢ash, and bank balances. -.... +950 (+1,120 | 4602 —142 +89 +4(15 4540
Reserve with Federal Reserve
Bank 750 750 | +751 +181 +81 | 4328 4161
y 4200 | 4310 | 4226 420 -10 +78 -+138
Balances with banks in United
[ R +290 | 4430 | 4273 +8 ~18 ~28 -+311
Balanees with banks in foreign-
countries. . .o iiiiioieaaeana -10 ~—10 =8 —8 +1 —1{ ...
Cash items in process of collection__.| —370 | —360{ —340 -343 435 +-38 ~70
Other assets. - —aeewooomcaeionammcanmenns +230 | 4170 | 142 +10 +5 +64 463
Total assets +5, 240 (3-4, 970 144,226 —30 +326. | +2,073 | +1,857
LIABILITIES AND CAPITAL
Gross demand deposits. o ooceeocvoooas -3, 990 {+-4,000 {43,376 —197 +242 | 41,718 | +1,613
Deposits of banks___ eeee| 4750} 4750 | $-842 449 470 -+572 -+151
Other demand depositS..acno—onnee 3,240 |-+3,250 |12, 534 —246 +172 | 41,146 | 43,462
Time deposits, +630 ) +3%0 | +31 +19 414! 101 177
Total deposits_ oo cuovraoannn +4,620 |+4,390 |43, 687 —178 +256 | 41,819 | 41,790
Borrowings... ... 4380 | 43801 367 -+170 +60 +125 +12
Other liabilities_.____... 470 | 465 —35 +51 -4+ 2
Total capital accounts___......._. +160 | 130 | 4107 +13 +5 +55 +34
Total liabilities and capital
+5, 240 |-+-4, 970 1+4,228 —30 4326 | 42,073 | +1,857
+3,250 |+3, 4-2, 526 —90 +4-236 018 | +-1,462

1 Figures have been rounded to nearest 10 million.
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The Crammman. Mr. Eccles, I asked Mr. Brown.-yesterday whether
there was the same opposition on his part to simply giving the Board
the power to raise the reserve rate perhaps 10 percent. He said
they ought not be so far apart.

Supposing you started with 10 at the bottom and raised the other a
little less so that you came out with 20, [25, or 30 or something of that
kind. How much effect do you think the use of that power would
have? ) . 4

Mr. Eccues. It would have some, but I think you would find, if we
proposed’ authority merely to increase reserve requirements, that
immediately the opposition to the proposal I have here would be
shifted, and they would be more willing to accept this proposal.

The CuarrMaN. What you mean is, if you were going to raise it to
20, 25, or 30, the banks themselves might come in and say, “Let us
put a proportion of that into short-term Governments.” "

Mr. Eccres. There is 'not any question about it, because if yon
increase reserve requirements the banks immediately lose that much
of an earning asset. . .

Our proposal is less onerous than any proposal we could suggest. -

The CHAIRMAN. A certain part of the opposition seems to be that it
would cenable greater manipulation of the Government bond market.
T got that impression. .

Mr. EccLes. By whom? Today you have 14,000 banks that have
been manipulating the Government bonds’ market. .

The CramrmaN. The fact is you have guaranteed a market for a
certain amount of Government bonds.

Mr. Eccres. We have had that for some time.

The CuaIlrMAN. As you yourself suggested, it enables you to main-
tain the rate at a different rate from what it would be if the thing were
wide open.

Mr. EccLes. That is right, but the question of manipulating mar-
kets, the people that have been manipulating the market, or, at least,
have taken advantage of bond profits have been the banks. co

Over the period of the last 5 or 6 years, if you look at-the bank
statements, the consolidated statements of the banks, you will see
how much they have taken advantage of the speculative opportunity
of making money in Government securities. They have made hundreds
of millions of dollars by their manipulation of the market.

The Crarrman. I would not say by their “manipulation’ of the
market. If the market goes up, they sell them and that tends to bring
them down again. '

Mr. EccrLes. I am not censoring them at all. All I do not want
them to do is to censor us in saying this gives us & chance to manip-
ulate the market.

What this does, it merely enables the Board to have a little better
control over their available supply of Federal Reserve credit.

Today we have no control. \

As long as we support the market, the short market and long
market as we are doing, the banks just have access to Federal Reserve
credit, and this would give us some restriction on that.

We would have to confinue to support the market just as we are
doing. The banks could buy and sell Governments in the market,

‘taking such advantage of prices in the future as they have been able
to do in the past, but I feel sure there would be a far greater stability

in the market, and there would be less opportunity to do that.
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I feel that the banks, if the authority existed, even without putting
it into effect, that the banks coming into possession of reserves from
gold imports or coming into possession of reserves that they may get
as a result of us supporting the long-term market by purchasing
securities held by insurance companies and nonbank investors, would
take those funds and would buy the short-term securities instead of
being under pressure to make loans with those reserves they get from
those two sources.

The banks likewise would be likely to shift from their intermediate
and longer bonds and get more of the securities that would be eligible
to the special reserve requirement.

That would not necessarily upset the market at all, because the
Federal Reserve would merely transfer the short-term securities that
-they have to the banks and the banks would . transfer their intermedi-
ate or longer securities to the Federal Reserve. That is really what
would happen where the banks do not have sufficient amount of excess
cash or securities to meet the reserve requirement,.

The banks have got themselves to blame to the extent that they
have played what we term the pattern of rates by selling short-term
‘securities, getting reserves which enabled them to go out and buy
.six times that many of the long-term securities.

That is what has been happening, and that is why they drove the
‘rate on bank eligible securities down and the prices of the securities up.

Where the real opposition comes today, and particularly from New
.York and Chicago banks, is that those banks do not have anywhere
near enough short-term securities. They have plenty of long, and
they would have to reverse the process. I claim that the banking
-system should have at least half their Government securities in short-
term securities, and if they do not have them they should undertake
to get them.

The Caairman. Why should they have them? I do not quite see
that. They are all marketable and the Government is maintaining
the price of long-term Governments. Why should not banks invest
in them?

Mr. EccrLes. Except you maintain the 2¥%.

The CrarrmaN. They are marketable on your own theory. You
have a policy which says they are absolutely marketable and liquid.
‘Why should not they take the return?

Mr. EccLEs. Because there is a wide fluctuation in the intermediate
securities. In other words, the 2-percent bond, for instance, eligible
to the banks went down to about 1} percent yield. It is back up to
1% percent yield and many of the banks that bought the securities
to take high coupon shifted from the short securities and now find
that the market has gone off two or three points, and we do not peg
the market on intermediates.

We are not guaranteeing them that when they bid these prices up
on those bank-eligible securities. :

The CuairmaN. You are guaranteeing they are not going below
par, are you not? - ‘ . '

Mr. EccLEs. What we have done in the 2%-percent bonds and short-
term certificates, we have protected the market at par. As a matter
of fact, the 7-percent certificates, when we raised new certificate
rates to 1 percent, were below par. When the 1% certificates were
issued the 1-percent certificates went below par."
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But we felt it absolutely necessary to support the 2% long-term
Governments rates. '

In-between rates have fluctuated much more widely. The banks
have very large premium accounts in those intermediate securities,
and I know, of instances where they had a big book profit but their
bonds have gone off very substantially in the last 2 or 3 weeks.
However, I think most banks possibly still have some book profit.
Where they had very large book profits and did not sell, their profits:
have to a considerable extent disappeared.

The -CrairmMan, Mr. Eccles, going back to the statement of your
conference with Secretary Snyder, that has been put in the record?

Mr. Eccres. Yes; I put that in before you came.

The CearrMaN. Do I understand from this, you feel in the im-
mediate future, the next month or two, the Government surplus
applied to the running off of bonds, the payments of bonds, will more
or less meet the need for drastic deflationary action to be taken for
the next several months?

Mr. EccLes. I stated that in my testimony on the 25th when I
appeared before the committee.

The CrairmaN. How much is that?

How much is the bond debt likely to be reduced between now and
the ist of March?

Mr. EccLes. We estimate it will be not less than about
$7,000,000,000; that there will be pulled out from the market in taxes
commencing now with December 15, and running over to the middle
of March, that the surplus for the year will pretty largely come right
in that quarter. Those funds, of course, will come out of the banks,
and the banks in order to meet that withdrawal of funds will have to
sell securities,

We estimate the banks will have to sell at least $7,000,000,000.

The CratrMAN. You think that will be a deflationary influence on
the increased bank loans? ‘

Mr. Ecces. Yes. I thinkit will be a factor. Certainly the banks
will not feel as easily as they would if they were losing no deposits and
no Governments. Their deposits will be going off in tax payments,
and they will have to sell Governments to meet the reserve
requirements.

1 know the psychological effect of such developments on the banks.
I do not mean they do not make loans, but they will not be out beat-
ing the bushes to get them as they have been.

The whole attitude, as deposits go off and they lose Governments,
‘which serve as secondary reserves, has a desirable effect.

The CHAIRMAN. You think it is reasonable for us to take the posi-
tion that this is a temporary taking care of the matter. I think this
thing is so complicated I do not want to try to get anything through
before Christmas. It seems to me we are entitled to take the month
of January to go into it further and make up our minds what the more
permanent solution ought to be.

Do you think that is a reasonable position?

Mr. EccLes. 1 thihk that is a reasonable position and a position I
certainly expected the Congress to take when the statement was pre-
sented before this committee in the first instance.

.+ T recognize it is a'complex situation, and that there would be, of
“course, very violent opposition to it, but I did feel in proposing it
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that it would bring out the fact that Reserve System did not have the
great powers that so many people said we had and we are not using;
that the powers we had were powers that could only be used by prac-
tically ignoring our responsibility for maintaining an orderly market
in supporting the Government structure.

The Crairman. I do not quite agree. I think there ought to be
some point where that could be pushed a little further and you could
see when the danger point was coming.

I do not quite agree it is all black and all white. . If you use the
powers beyond the proper point in government, that there is going
to be a calamity. i

Mr. EccLes. We feel in the System, although Mr. Sproul and I
do not agree on this reserve picture, we do agree very fully, and I
think Mr. Brown agrees on this—

The CrairmMan. Mr. Brown agrees; yes.

Mr. Eccues. The one thing you cannot do is to have confidence
shaken in that 2% percent rate. If you let that go below par, there is
always a question, where does it go? Because people Temember, a
great many of them, what happened after the last war when they let
those securities go below par. '

I happen to have a statement of what really happened in that regard,
and it is an amazing thing where, for instance, the 4% percent fully
tax exempt securities, which were callable in 1933 and due in 1938,
and which in 1920 had only 13 years to run before being called, went to
in 1920. Those bonds went down to 82} bid, to yield 5.78 percent to
maturity. That yield was for maturity and not for the call date.
The issue was a totally tax-free security.

That is what happened in 1920 when there was only $26,000,000,000
of total public debt. Now the public debt is two hundred and fifty-
some-odd billion, or 60 percent of the total of public and private debf,
gli:zreas then the Government debt equaled only a fraction of the total

ebt.

The CuarrMaN. My question is one of great degree. Do you have
to keep 2% percent money indefinitely, forever. Can you say that we
are going to prevent inflation and yet pursue an easy money policy
and absolutely maintain the 2% nercent rate?

In order to do that, you are trying to get all sorts of other controls
in lieu of that. '

Mr. EccrLEs. Not all kinds, merely a simple reserve requirement
here. It is not anything. The bankers have made it appear what
it is not. They want to make it appear complex. -

Senator O’MaroNEY. It is & question of whether we'are going to
manage the debt or let the debt manage us. | '

Mr. EccrLes. That is correct, and we have done a great deal of
thinking ot this management of the public debt, and I can assure you
that job of managing $258,000,000,000 of public debt is a very difficult
one. It is not simple, and it is not easy, and we start out from the
premise that the public credit and the interest of the public in savings
bonds must be maintained; that we must try to get the people to
draw money off and get it into savings, and we want them to hold
the savings bonds that they have. T A .

Now it is true that if the inflationary situation continues, prices
continue to go up, that that in itself would cause the sale of more
market bonds held by nonbank investors in order to buy other secu-
rities with greater yields.
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I mean that is the difficulty, and that, of course, would.create
reserves, and that is why this proposal would help to offset some of
those reserves that were created. ] :

Now, to the extent that the inflational spiral is broken here, the
demand for investment funds would, of course, be diminished, because
as prices go down money would go further.

The same:amount of mortgage money with a decent construction
situation would have built many more houses than is the case today.

If the price structure-is stabilized or is brought down, that in itself
helps to break the pressure of the long-term Government market, and
that in itself would tend to increase savings.

People, with the high cost of living, find 1t difficult to save, and they
are having to cash in some of their savings so that the inflation itself
actually tends to defeat a savings program, and it tends to create such
‘a demand for long-term capital at higher rates than 2% that there may
be some pressure on the sale of 2%’s. If, with that sale of 2%-percent,
bonds reserves that are created by our support of the market were
covered by an increase in reserve requirements, it would help.

It is really not a special reserve, just an increase in reserve require-

ments. An inflow of gold might be offset by an increase in reserve
requirements in the same way. Then, if the surplus from the public
debt is actually used as an anti-inflationary measure in forcing banks
to sell some of the sccurities they hold, the increased reserve require-
ment authority would give us an effective means of controlling changes
in the over-all credit situation. But, as it is today, gold imports,
and the purchase of bank-held or nonbank securities gives reserves to
the banks, so that the effects of current budget surplus are being
nullified.
. For instance, if you have a budgetary surplus of $2,000,000,000
and $2,000,000,000 of gold in, then if the $2,000,000,000 of budgetary
surplus is used to sterilize the gold, it is not available for anti-infla-
tionary measures to bank-held debt.

If the Federal has to buy $2,000,000,000 of nonbank securities
from insurance companies and others in the process of maintaining
the market, that puts $2,000,000,000 of excess reserves into the bank-
ing system, and therefore another $2,000,000,000 of the budgetary
surplus is necessary to sterilize that. If we could increase reserve
requirements that would automatically sterilize the effect of the gold
imports, and it likewise would sterilize the effective support of long-
term 2Y%-percent market. .

The CrairMaN. Let me ask something about the import of gold.
That gold all gets to the Federal Reserve bank, does it not?

Mr. EccLes. Yes. The process is the Treasury buys it and pays
for it, and that money goes into the banks and becomes deposits in
eXcess reserves. o

The CaairMaN. One moment.

We will say the Russians ship gold in here; what do they actually
do with it? ,

Mr. Eccues. It is turned over to the Treasury.

The CrairMaN. They sell it to the Treasury?

Mr. EccLes. That is right.

The CuairmaN. And the Treasury gives them dollars for it?

Mr. Eccres. And then the Treasury turns around and gets money
from the Federal Reserve and gives us a gold certificate. The gold is
then sent to Kentucky.
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The CrAIRMAN. In effect, it is turned over to the Federal Reserve
bank and you get notes for 1t or deposits?

Mr. EccLes. What happens is the Treasury gets dollars to reim-
burse themselves for the dlt))llars they pay to whoever buys the gold.
They get a credit.

The Crairman. So the net result is the reserve gets a certificate
crediting the gold, and against that they have again issued additional
amount of notes equal to that gold. Is that correct?

Mr. EcoLes. Well, when the Treasury pays, we will say the Rus-
sians, or English, or whoever ships the gold, and actually pays for the
gold, those dollars become deposits in American banks and are spent.

The CaairmMan. They become first deposits in the Federal Reserve?

Mr. EccLes. If a central bank, the Bank of England for instance,

es.
y The CrairMan. I mean the Treasury gets the deposit, Mr. Eccles?

Mr. EccLes. They are reimbursed periodically. Gold transactions
are going on all the time and when the "Treasury accumulates an
amount and they want to be refunded they just issue certificates.
They may have 50 million; they may have 500 million; and they can
just reimburse their account by issuing certificates to the Federal
!Reserve and getting dollars whenever they want to.

In the meantime what has happened is the dollars they have paid
for the gold have gone into our banking system and have become de-
posits and excess reserves in the hands of the banks.

The CuarrmMaN. And as far as creating purchasing power is con-
cerned, it is just the same as if a bank made & new loan and created
the deposit?

Mr. Eccres. A lot worse than that. When they make a loan
they reduce their ratio of reserves to deposits. When the gold comes
in, 1t creates purchasing power, and the amount of reserves are in-
creased by the amount of the deposit. That is the difference. That
is the difficulty. The same thing is true when the Reserve System
purchases bank or non-bank-held Government securities. .

The CrairMAN. What do you estimate the gold imports of 1948?

Have you any estimate at all?

Mr. EccLes. Yes, we have. ~Of coufse, it is pretty difficult to say,
but we think it will not be less than a billion and a half. We think
that is a conservative estimate, and we think more likely it will be
around two billion. That in itself is the basis of a lot of credit:

The CaarrmMaN. Thank you.

Any questions?

Senator Ecron. Mr. Chairman, this may be beside the point. If
Mr. Eccles would care to comment on it, I would be glad to have him.

We refer to this period as “inflationary.” You refer to it as that,
I do, and everybody does. And in comparison with the 1939 period,
of course, it is inflationary.

But is it not necessary that we move into a relatively higher price
range?

I\%r. EccLes. We have so moved. )

Senator Ecron. All down the lie in order to take care of this 258
billion in national debt? _

Mr. EccLes. We have moved into a higher price range, and I do
not think we are ever going to get back to a prewar price- range.
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It'has been suggested that if we could stabilize the cost of living at
something like 50 percent above the 1935-39 averages that that should
be a good and a satisfactory job.

‘Nobody is trying to get back to the 1935-39 averages, figuring that
at 100, but we would like to get back to around 50 percent above
that, and at the present time we have exceeded the 50 percent and it
is continuing to go up.

I do not think anybody expects that the prices are going back to
prewar. That is impossible. The credit structure of the: country
could not be sustained, your employment could not be sustained on
any prewar volume. - i .

Mr, Chairman, I have a statement here that I would like to put
in the record. It is the proposal for a special reserve requirement
against demand deposits, and that explains.it very completely.

"It says, “the need for the special reserve requirement’” and explains
it, “a need for Federal Reserve supported Government securities
market.”

hAll of these questions that have been asked have been covered
there.

This chart of loans and investments is here.

Then, limited effectiveness of the increase in the rates of Govern-
ment securities; purpose of special reserve; the features of the special
reserve plan.

It covers the whole thing. '

Then we come over to the operations of the proposal, reduced
availability of secondary reserve assets, lower multiple expansion
ratio, influence of existence of power to impose requirements, re-
enforcement of other instruments of credit restrictions, and then bank
lending for the essential needs not prevented.

Then we come to the advantages of the proposal.

I do not think there is a question that the committee could ask of
me or others that that does not answer.

The Cuairman. All right.

(The document referred to is as follows:)

PROPOSAL 'FOR A SPECIAL RESERVE REQUIREMENT AGAINST THE DEMAND AND
Time DeprosITS OF BANkS

(Board of Governors of the Federal Reser;zfystem, Washington, D. C., December
5, )

In order to provide a more effective means of restraining inflationary expansion
of bank credit, the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System proposes
that Congress pass legislation granting the System’s Federal Open*Market
Committee temporary authority to impose gradually as conditions may warrant a
requirement that all commercial banks hold a special reserve. This reserve
‘should be in addition to reserve required under existing laws. It should be
caleulated, within limits fixed by law, as a percentage of demand and time deposits
and should consist of Treasury bills, certificates, or notes, balances with Federal
Reserve banks, cash or cash items, or interbank balances. ’

NEED FOR THE SPECIAL RESERVE REQUIREMENT

This special requirement would make it possible for the Federal Reserve System
to immobilize a portion of these assets. This immobilization, however, would be
only for the purpose of preventing their use for the purpose of obtaining additional

-reserves to support expansion of credit to private borrowers. Moreover, as gold
acquisitions create bank reserves, they could be offset by an equivalent increase
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in the special requirement. - The additional requirements would also reduce the
possible multiple expansion of bank credit on the basis of any increase in reserves.

At present high levels of employment and output, further expansion of the
total volume of bank credit is inflationary because it would increase the active-
demand for goods and services, which is already in excess of the productive capacity
of this country’s existing industrial structure and labor force.

+So long as the public debt is as dominant & part of the country’s financial
structure as it is at present the Federal Reserve System has a responsibility for
maintaining orderly conditions in the United States Government security market.
In practice this means that the System stands ready to purchase Government
securities offered for sale if they are not taken by other purchasers. Whenever
the Federal Reserve buys Government securities, additional bank reserves are
created and these in turn supply the basis for an expansion of bank credit of more-
than six times the amount of the reserves.

Ability of banks to increase reserves.—Commercial banks currently hold about
$70,000,000,000 of Government securities. As is shown in the chart, this sum
exceeds their prewar holdings by more than $50,000,000,000 and is about three-
fifths of total loans and investments. In addition to this great expansion in
holdings of Government securities, commercial banks also have increased their
loans and holdings of other securities. Transfer of any part of these Government
securities to the Federal Reserve banks creates reserves on which a sixfold expan—
sion of gredit can be built. The potential inflationary expansion of the money
supply is thus enormous. Reserves arising from gold acquisitions or Federal
Reserve 1purchases of securities from nonbank investors may add still more.to this-
potential.

The opportunity which the banks now have to create new reserves on their own
initiative by selling Government securities to the Federal Reserve System is not
a long-established right, but is one of the heritages of war finance. In wartime
the Federal Reserve System was under obligation to provide banks with sufficient
funds to purchase Government securities in excess of those sold to nonbank in-
vestors. After the war, the necessity of providing a stable and orderly market for
the vast public debt outstanding has in effcct made the Federal Reserve System
the ultimate or residual -market for Government securities. So long as this.
situation continues and the banks are free to use their Government securities to
obtain reserves at will there is no effective restraint on bank credit expansion.

Prior to the war, the ability of banks to expand credit was limited by the
existing supply of bank reserves, which was largely subject to Federal Reserve
control. Except during the period of large gold inflow which brought an excessive-
volume of reserves, the available supply of bank reserves was determined prin-
cipally by the volume of member bank borrowing from the Reserve banks or by
Federal Reserve purchases and sales of bills and securities in the open market..
These open market operations were definitely regulated in amount so as to provide
the supply of reserves required by the economy. Variations in prices and yields.
on Government securities were an incidental result of these policies.

Need for Federal Reserve support of Government securities market—Under present
conditions large-scale and continuous Federal Reserve open market operations.
are essential to the maintenance of an orderly and relatively stable market for
Government securities and are a necessary adjunct of the Treasury’s program for
managing the economy’s huge publie debt of $260,000,000,000. The System often
purchases and sells securities amounting to hundreds of millions of dollars in a
week. On October and November, System purchases totaled 3.2 billion dollars,
sales 1.2 billion, redemptions of maturing issues 2.1 biliion, and exchanges of
maturing for new issues 8.2 billion. Large-scale Federal Reserve transactions
are at times essential for the maintenance of a market for Government securities.
In view of the System’s greatly enlarged responsibilities for the Government securi--
ties market and in view of the volume of such securities now held by banks, the-
System no longer has adequate power to influence the potential volume of bank
credit in the way it could before the war.

It is illuminating to know the extent to which public debt has become a dominant
factor in the country’s financial structure. The United States Government debt,
which was never more than a third of private and other debt before 1941, is now
one and a half times the remaining debt. That part of the public debt which is.
marketable amounts to $167,000,000,000, compared with 69,000,000,000 of stocks
and 15,000,000,000 of non-Government bonds listed on the New York Stoek
Exchange and an estimated 13,000,000,000 of marketable securities- listed on.
other stock exchanges throughout the country. )
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Today, Government securities are widely held as liquid investments which can
be readily sold and, therefore, transactions in them are likely to be frequent.
This liquidity rests in,considerable part on having the Federal Reserve System
provide a residual, assured market for purchase and sale of Government securities.

In these circumstances, it would be entirely inadequate for the Federal Reserve
System merely to revert to the prewar practice of purchasing and selling only
definite amounts of securities, determined solely on the basis of. the economy’s
need for bank credit or for the purpose of offsetting the effects of gold or currency
movements on bank credit. The System needs to.take.into-account, in addi-
tion to other factors, conditions affecting the Government security market.
Traditional actions through disecount-rate policy are largely irrelevant, because
the banks have little or no occasion to borrow funds to maintain reserve positions

+so long as they can sell Government securities for this purpose,

Since the Reserve System has to engage in constant buying and selling of
United States Government securities on a large scale, the prices or rates at which
these transactions are effected are necessarily determined by the System. In
fact, under present conditions, the structure and level of interest rates on Gov-
ernment securities which the System helps to maintain in the market have
become the principal expression of Federal Reserve policy instead of the volume
of purchases and sales. ’

Limited effectiveness of increase in rales on Government securities.—Control of
interest rates on Government securities, however, is not an effective instrument
for achieving monetary objectives. A moderate rise in yields on Government
securities will not prevent, and will only slightly restrain, banks from selling’
securities in order to make loans. An increase in rates large enough to exercise
real restraint on banks would generally be too great or too abrupt to be consistent
with the maintenance of stable conditions in the market. Even an intimation
that such a policy might be followed may lead to a flood of selling. The System
might find itself under the necessity to support the market and in the process
might create more reserves than it would have created through meeting the
demands of banks in an orderly market. This is the postwar monetary paradox.

Purpose of special reserve—The special reserve proposal is designed to place
some restriction on the newly-acquired privilege of banks to obtain at will more
reserves on which to make more and more loans. It is not, as has been asserted
by some of its critics, a revolutionary device to eompel banks to hold Govern~
ment securities. The proposal contains no such compulsion. If any bank chooses
to hold the special reserve in cash or on deposit with another bank or with a
Reserve bank it would be free to do so. At the same time the proposed measure
would not require banks to reduce their holdings of Govérnment securities.

The proposal would give the Federal Reserve System no new power to interfere
with bankers in running their own banks but it would restore to the System some
of its previously held authority to exercise regulatory power over the available
supply of bank reserves. There is nothing new or revolutionary in that.

nder the proposed authority it would be possible to insulate a part of the
Government securities market from private credit and permit the Federal Reserve
System to use open market operations and discount rates more freely to affect
conditions in the private credit market. Thus, the authority would make it
pdssible to limit the volume and raise the cost of private eredit without neces-
sarily increasing the interest cost to the Government on an important part of
the large public debt outstanding. - - )

FEATURES OF THE SPECIAL RESERVE PLAN

?pﬁcial features of the proposed temporary authority may be briefly summarized
as follows:

(1) Banks subject to the provisions would be required, in addition to their
regular reserves, to hold a special reserve consisting of—

(z) Obligations of the United States in the form of Treasury bills, certificates
and notes (with original maturities of 2 years or less); or .

(b) Cash-items, as.defined in the next paragraph, to the extent that their total
exceeds 20 percent of gross demand deposits plus 6 percent of time deposits.

(2) For this purpose eash items would include the following: .

(a) Balances with Reserve banks, including statutory required reserves,

(b) Coin and currency. . :

(c) Cash items in process of collection.

(d) Balances due from in excess of balances due to banks in United States.

(3) The special reserve requirement would apply to both demand and time
deposits and would be subject to a maximum limit fixed by statute. A maximum
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of 25 percent of gross demand deposits and a maximum of 10 percent of time
deposits will probably be adequate for the temporary period covered by the
proposed statute. :

,(4) The requirement would apply to all banks receiving demand deposits,
including member banks of the Federal Reserve System and nonmember banks—
insured and. noninsured, It would not apply, however, to banks that do-ex-
clusively a savings business.

. The power to impose and to vary the special reserve requirement would be
vested in the Federal Open Market Committee and would be limited by law to a.
temporary period of 3 years. . .

(6) The requirement would be introduced gradually as credit conditions warrant
The authorizing statute could provide that, after a special reserve has been
established of 10 percent against gross demand deposits and 4 percent against time
deposits, further changes would not exceed 5 percent of gross demand, deposits
and 2 percent of time deposits at one time. Ample notice should be given before
the effective date of the initial application of the requirement, or of subsequent
changes, to allow banks adequate time to make adjustments.

(7) The following considerations should determine the timing of the introduc-
tion of, or changes in, the special reserve requirement:

(a) The volume and ownership of special reserve assets and of other assets
readily convertible into eligible assets;

(b) Past and prospective gold movements, currency fluctuations, or other
factors causing changes in the volume of bank reserves;

- (¢) Conditions in the Government securities market; and

(d) The general credit sifuation.

(8) Special reserves and requirements would be computed on a daily average
basis for monthly periods, or for other periods by classes of banks as the Open
Market Committee might prescribe. The penalty against average deficiencies
isn the requirement would be one-half percent per month, payable to the United

tates.

(9) The Federal Open Market Committee would be authorized to issue regula-
tions governing the administration of the requirement, to require necessary re-
ports, and to delegate administration with respect to nonmember banks to other
appropriate Federal or State banking agencies.

OPERATION OF THE PROPOSAL

Establishment of the special reserve requirement would accomplish two prin-
cipal purposes: (1) It would reduce the amount of Government securities that banks
woulc{) be willing to sell to obtain additional reserves; and (2) it would decrease the
ratio of multiple-credit expansion on the basis of & given amount of reserves.
These results could be accomplished without reducing the volume of earning
assets of banks. ,

Reduced availability of secondary reserve assels.—The special reserve require-
ment would not deprive banks of any earning assets but would reduce the avail-
able amount of highly liquid-and -readily salable assets which banks hold as
secondary reserves to meet losses of deposits and new credit demands. Because
of the reduction in these operating secondary reserves, banks would be less willing
to sell Government gecurities held in excess of the requirement in order to acquire
higher-yielding loan or investment assets. Thus, an effect of the special reserve
requirement would be to reduce the creation of new reserves and expansion of bank
credit through sale of Government securities to the Federal Reserve.

Lower mulliple-expansion ratio.—Reduction in the ratio of multiple credit
expansion on the basis of any addition to the supply of reserves would be an
important effect of the special reserve requirement. How great a reduction from
the present ratio of 6 or more to 1 would result from the proposal will depend on
the percentage requirement established. It would also depend on the banks’
holdings of assets eligible for the special reserve and their ability to acquire them
from sources other than the Federal Reserve. It is not feasible to estimate the
extent of the reduction in. the ratio—but under present -conditions—with the
easiest source of the needed reserve material being the Federal Reserve banks-—
the ratio, at the maximum required rate of special reserve, may conceivably
decline from the present figure of 6 to as low as 2.

Influence of existence of power to impose requiremeni.—The existence of power to
impose  a special reserve requirement would itself exert a strong restraining
influence on bank-credit expansion. Banks would need to guide their policies
with an eye to the possible imposition of the requirement. The extent of use of
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the special reserve requirement would necessarily depend on developments in
the general credit situation.

Reinforcement of other instruments of credit regulation.—Other instruments of
Federal Reserve policy could be so used as to facilitate adjustment to the new
requirement and subsequently would be employed to apply such additional
restrictions or such easing as the general credit situation might require. From
the monetary point of view the principal purpose of the proposed new require-
ment is to make possible the more effective use of the existing instruments in
offsetting changes in bank reserves—particularly open-market operations and
discount rates—without seriously upsetting the Government securities market
and unduly raising the interest cost on the public debt.

The Federal Open Market Committee, which would have authority to apply
and vary the requirement, is composed of all seven members of the Board of
Governors of the Federal Reserve System and five representatives of the Federal
Reserve banks. The Committee’s present authority covers the System’s Gov-
ernment security and other open-market operations. The use of the proposed-
special reserve requirement would be closely related to these operations.

Bank lending for essential needs not prevented.—Restraints on further bank-credit
expausion by the proposed requirement, supplemented as the situation may
warrant by other credit control measures, would not prevent the accommodation
by banks of the economy’s essential credit needs. The additional reserve require-
ment, however, would put the banks under pressure to attempt to meet essential
credit demands out of existing loanable funds. To expand loans, banks would
need to sell securities of types that might be bought by other investors, rather
than short-term Government securities which under present conditions are pur-
chased principally by the Reserve banks.

ADVANTAGES OF THE PROPOSAL

Rise in interest rates largely limited to private credit.—The proposed measure
has many important advantages over alternative means of curbing credit expan-
sion. It is frequently suggested that restraint on further bank credit expansion
could be accomplished by allowing short-term interest rates, both on public and
on private credit, to rise substantially, thus increasing the cost of borrowing and
thereby seeking to deter borrowing. It is doubtful that such a policy would
effectively deter borrowing, and, in any event, it would greatly increase the cost
to the Government of carrving the public debt and might have disruptive effects
on the Government securities market. Under the proposed authority, interest
on private credit could be raised without increasing rates on Government secur-
ities. In other words, the higher rates would be paid by those who are currently
engaged in inflationary borrowing and who might be deterred by them. These
rates would not be paid by the Government, which is reducing its indebtedness.

Restraint on lender.—Restriction of inflationary expansion of total bank credit
to private borrowers can be more effective if the restraint is placed primarily
on the lender. Under present conditions, even such a substantial rise in short-
term interest rates as one or two percentage points would not deter manv borrow-
ers, and might encourage further lending because of the additional profit induce-
ment to the lender. Under the proposed measure, the restraint is placed pri-
marily upon the lender, that is, the banking system. By limiting the ability of
the banks to make credit available, the proposal would thus be a retarding
influence on further bank credit expansion. .As already stated, banks would not
only charge more for loans they make to private borrowers but would be more
cautious in extending such loans. The latter may be a more important restraint
than the former. Higher rates are not an effective deterrent in boom conditions
but diffieulty in obtaining credit is a powerful restraining influence.

Preferable to increase in regular reserve requirements—It has been suggested
that the same result might be achieved by an increase in existing hasic reserve
requirements of banks. If this were done, however, banks would have to meet
the increase by selling Government securities which the Federal Reserve System
would have to buy in order to supply the needed reserves. This would decrease
the banks’ earning assets and their earnings, whereas the proposed special reserve
measure would enable them to retain earning assets. The continued profitability
of bank operations is essential if the banks are to meet their increasing costs and
build up adequate reserves while serving their communities constructively.

To increase primary reserve requirements would also raise difficult jurisdic-
tional, legal, and administrative problems with reference to nonmember banks,
whereas the specific form of the proposed special reserve requirement, as more
fully described in the next section, is designed to fit the sort of banking system
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that exists in this country without alterations in its structure or drastic changes
in its customary methods of operation. Banks that are not members of the
Federal Reserve System would have to be included. Limitation of the require-
ment to member banks only would seriously weaken the Federal Reserve System
by giving a great advantage to nonmembership and therefore would make the
measure ineffective, as well as inequitable. The new measure, as proposed, would
assure equitable treatment of individual banks and groups of banks without
requiring that all banks become subjeet to & single authority. The proposed
requirement would also make use of the practice of interbank deposits without
interfering with the system of correspondent relations.

In summary, the proposal would require banks to hold a large portion of the
Government securities which they were encouraged and permitted to buy to aid
in war finance and still allow them to meet all essential credit needs of the economy.
It would assure the maintenance of a high degree of liquidity and safety in the
banking system during a period of rapid and uncertain economic change. It
would not necessitate changes in existing banking structure or procedures.

The Board believes that the proposed plan is the most effective and practical
method of dealing with the present monetary and credit situation because it
assures that the pressures will be exerted at the places where restraint on bank
credit expansion is needed, namely, in the field of private loans. At the same time
the plan will protect the interests of the Government, the general public, and the
banking system.

FORMULA FOR COMPUTING THE SPECIAL RESERVE REQUIREMENT

As explained earlier, the special reserve requirement might be placed as high
as 25 percent of demand deposits and 10 percent of time deposits or at some lower
level. The assets that would be counted as special reserves include Treasury bills,
certificates of indebtedness, and notes having original maturities not exceeding 2
years, as well as certain specified nonearning or cash assets in excess of 20 percent
of demand deposits and 6 percent of time deposits. This deduction makes a
uniform allowance for required regular reserves and other customary operating
funds of banks. Computation of the formula is illustrated in table 1 attached.

Reasons for selection of Government securtlies to be included in special reserve.—
Only Treasury bills, certificates, and short-term notes are proposed for inclusion
in the special reserve and other Government securities are eliminated for a number
of reasons. The volume of bills, certificates, and notes can be more easily limited
to relatively stable ampunts. Inclusion of Government bonds within 1 or 2 years
of maturity or call dates would result in wider variability in the total outstanding
amount of eligible reserve assets. To include all Government securities would
make necessary a very high reserve requirement in order to be an effective re-
straint. Since banks holding deposits subject to withdrawal on demand or short
notice should maintain a high degree of liquidity, securities which are short term
at issuance are more appropriate assets for them to hold as reserves.

The inclusion of longer term, higher rate securities in the formula would make
it possible for banks to continue to shift their lower rate-issues to the Federal
Reserve and to purchase higher rate bonds in the market. Unless requirements
were very high most banks would have an excess of special reserve assets and could
sell short-term securities to the Reserve System. Limitation of the requirement
to bills, certificates, and notes with low coupon rates would make it necessary for
banks to sell their higher rate issues in order to expand loans. This would be
more of a discouragement to lending than sale of low-rate, short-term issues and
also the higher rate issues would be bought more readily by others than 'the
Federal Reserve. Finally, the limitation would improve the market demand for
reserve-eligible issues and help to maintain a lower rate on short-term Govern-
ment borrowing without lowering long-term interest rates, which are an important
source of income for investors of savings.

Reasons for including cash assets.~—The proposed eligible cash assets include
balances with the Federal Reserve banks, coin and currency, cash items in process
of collection, and balances due from, in excess of balances due to, other banks in
the United States. However, only the excess of the sum of these items over an
amount needed for required reserves and other customary operating funds cus-
tomarily held by banks would be counted in the special reserve. A level of 20
percent of gross demand deposits, and 6 percent of time deposits, uniform for all
banks, is proposed as an equitable statutory amount for these customary operating
funds. - What the banks hold above this amount will be eligible to count as special
reserves. Banks of all classes typically hold these cash items in an aggregate
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amount equal to the sum of about 25 percent of gross demand deposits and 6
percent of time deposits. )

Provision in the formula for some margin of cash assets, as well as the specified
short-term Government securities, is desirable to accomplish the purposes of the
special reserve authority. Confining the eligible special reserve assets to Govern-
ment securities would cause difficulties to banks obtaining new funds and not
holding adequate amounts of the required securities; they should be permitted to
count their cash as reserves until they could acquire, or in case they could not
acquire Treasury bills, certificates, or notes. Banks ought not to be compelled
to buy such short-term securities in order to meet the proposed special reserve
requirement, if for operating reasons they prefer to hold excess cash assets. Cash
holdings, moreover, are even more effective in.meeting the purposes of the require-
ment. From the standpoint of avoiding credit expansion, a formula limited to
short-term Government securities would be less effective than one which includes
cash in the special reserve. ) -

Allowance for differences in banking laivs and procedures.—An equitable formula
should allow for the great variations that exist among groups of banks with respect
to basie reserve requirements and with respect to holdings of different types of
cash assets, without interfering unduly with these requirements and practices.
If the requirement were limited to member banks, only excess reserve balances
at Federal Reserve banks and the specified Government securities might be allowed
to count as special reserves. Reserve requirements for nonmember banks, how-
ever, not only differ from those for member banks but also vary from State to
State. For nonmember State banks, balances, due from banks constitute the
major part of reserves required by State law, and the excess of such balances over
statutory requirements comprise other operating funds, or secondary reserves.
Member banks hold their required reserves, and perhaps some excess, on balances
with the Federal Reserve banks, but member banks also hold balances with corres-
pondent banks as part of their operating or ‘secondary reserve funds. Both non-
member and member banks would undoubtedly prefer to continue the practice of
holding part of their operating funds as balances due from other banks.

Permitting banks to count all of their balances due from other banks in cash
items eligible as special reserve assets would present an opportunity for building
up fictitious reserves through the pyramiding of interbank balances by multiple
exchange of deposits among banks. To prevent such a development, insofar as
practicable, the special reserve plan would permit balances due from other banks
to be counted as eligible assets only to the extent that they exceed balances due
to other banks. Any other treatiment of interbank deposits would invite evasion
and jeopardize the objectives of the plan. -

The proposed formula for the computation of cash assets eligible for satisfying
the special reserve requirement treats member and nonmember banks alike,
insofar as differences in practices and laws permit. It avoids interference with
established eorrespondent relations, and, in fact, makes use of these relations,
Ilﬁ Ehe Ii{nterests of administrative simplicity, the proposed formula is uniform for
all banks.

AVAILABILITY OF SPECIAL RESERVE ASSETS

The formula and its application to certain broad groups of insured banks,
using aggregate figures as of June 30, 1947, is illustrated in table 1 attached.

Differences by groups of banks.~—The table shows that banks in each major
group have an excess of cash assets over the minimum allowance.and also have
more than enough special reserve assets available to meet a requirement estab-
lished at 10 percent against gross demand deposits and 4 percent against time
deposits. At the statutory maximum suggested for the requirement—namely,
25 percent against demand deposits and 10 percent against time deposits—the
different groups show deficiencies in holdings of eligible assets of varying per-
centage amounts. New York City banks held the smallest amounts of eligible
assets relative to their deposits, while country member and nonmember banks
held the largest amounts. ’

The variation in the pereentages of deficiency or excess in special reserve assets
at the selected levels is still wider, of course, when studied by groups of banks
according to Federal Reserve districts. This point is illustrated in table 2
attached, which is also based on figures for June 30, 1947, Each group in each
district would be able to meet the lower level of requirements used. - Data for
individual banks would show even greater differences than.appear for the groups
of banks in table 2, and some banks might have deficiencies in holdings of eligible
assets even at the lower requirement level. ’
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Adeguate supply of special-reserve and other liguid assefs,—In considering the
deficiencies in eligible special reserve assets that banks might confront at certain
requirement levels, it must be remembered that banks hold substantial amounts
of short-term Government bonds that may eventually be refunded by the Treas-
ury into eligible assets or that could be converted through the market into such
assets. In general the Federal Reserve would purchase the bonds and sell banks
reserve-eligible securities. Holdings of short-term bonds as percentages of gross
demand deposits at mid-1947 are also shown in table 2.

According to figures relating to the ownership of the public debt on September 30,
1947, shown in table 3 attached, all commercial banks hold about $15,000,000,000
of Treasury bills, certificates, and notes,! and in addition $6,000,000,000 of bonds
due or callable within 1 year and $30,000,000,000 of bonds within 1 to 5 years,
These holdings were widely distributed among individual banks. As these bonds
mature or are called they may be refunded by the Treasury through issuance of
securities eligible to be held as special reserves. The amount of Treasury bills,
certificates, and notes issued can be made to depend on the need of the banking
system and the demand for such assets.

As table 3 indicates, moreover, the Federal Reserve System holds $22,000,000,-
000 of Treasury bills, certificates, and notes, which banks could acquire by selling
to the System other Government securities. About $12,000,000,000 of eligible
obligations are also held by nonbank investors, and these might be bought by
banks. Thus the total of Treasury bills, certificates, and notes outstanding is
nearly $50,000,000,000, compared with gross demand deposits at commercial
banks of $100,000,000,000. The amount of such securities outstanding may be
decreased through debt retirement.or.increased through refunding of bonds. It
is estimated that, after allowing for probable reduction in total marketable debt
and for refunding of all other retired issues into reserve-eligible securities, the
total amount of such securities outstanding will continue fairly close to the
present level for the next 3 years. The amounts held by banks may be increased
by purchases from other holders.

Thus banks could readily obtain enough bills, certificates, and notes to meet
a special reserve requirement of 25 percent. They could still hold substantial
amounts of short-term securities as secondary reserves free for operating pur-
poses, but the amount of such freely available funds could be materially reduced
by the requirement.

TasLe 1.~—Illusirative computation of special reserve assels, June 30, 1947 (based
on aggregate figures i, millizns of dollars, by groups of banks)

Member banks
Non-
Assets Central reserve city lll;les!.;lllrl;g
Reserve | oonntry | banks
New city
York Chicago
1. Gross demand deposits. . . ceeeeeeoooooioaaai 22, 683 5,037 | 31,983 27, 859 11, 891
2. Time deposits._. ... 1,459 871 11,269 14,475 6, 349
3. Coin and currency. 123 36 470 780 395
4, Cash items in process of collection___ . _......__ 1,884 349 2,62 834 124
5. Excess of demand balances due from over demand
deposits due to other banks in United States!._).__ 2, 546 2,765
6. Balances with Federal Reserve banks. .- 4,166 973 6,274 4,628 |ocoooo_.
7. Net cash assets ! (34-4+546)cmoeeeuvnnn 6,173 1,357 9,367 8,787 3,284
8, Deduct 20 percent of gross demand deposits plus
6 percent of time deposits. ... .oeeoooooo . 4,624 1,060 7,073 6,400 2,769
9. Excess cash assets t (7—8) 1,549 298 2,294 2,387 525,
10. Treasury bills, certificates, and notes.._.... 2,015 606 4,874 5,101 2,932
11, Total special reserve assets ! (8+10).....___| 3, 564 904 7,168 7,518 3,457

See footnots at end of tablo, p. 632.

1 For simplieity of computation these figures include some notes which had original maturities of over
2 years and therefore would not be eligible as sFeclal reserve assets under the proposal. These, however,
mature shortly and in any event could be readily shifted into reserve-eligible securities.
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TasLe 1.—Ilustrative computation of special reserve assets, June 30, 1947 (based
on aggregate figures in millions of dollars, by groups of banks)—Continued

Metmmber banks
. Non-
Assets Central reserve city mmesxlxlxl};%r
R"'S.?rve Country | banks
New | Ghigago | O
York cag!
12, Special reserve required at given percentages:
() 10 percent ngainst demand and 4 percent
against time deposits. . oo ooooon.- 2,327 539 3,649 3,345 1,443
(&) Maximum of 25 percent against demand
and 10 percent against time deposits..._ 5,817 1,346 9,123 8,362 3,608
13. Deficiency or excess of special reserve assets: }
{a) With 10 percent against demand and 4
percent against time deposits___.__..... +1,237 +365 | 43,519 | 4,234 42,014
(b) With 25 percent against demand and 10
percent against time deposits._..__._.__ -2,255 —443 | -—1,954 ~784 —151
14, Percentage deflciency or excess of special reserve
assets to demand deposits:
(a) With 10 percent against demand and 4
rcent against time deposits.._....__ +5.5 +7.2 +11.0 -+15.3 +16.9
() With 25 percent against demand and 10
percent against time deposits....._..... —9.9 -8.8 —6.1 ~2.8 -1.3

1 Figures shown for these items are computed on the basis of aggregates by groups of banks for the country
83 a whole; totals of figures computed separately for individual banks or from aggregates by districts would
show somewhat different amounts of available cash assets for some of the groups.

TasLe 2.—Ratios of available special reserve assets and short-term Treasury bonds
to gross demand deposits, all insured commercial banks, June 30, 1947

Percentage of gross demand deposits
Deﬁciencfy or e_;J—
cess ol speclal | moqcury bonds due
reserve assets
it requirements or callable 2
Ty Total |__ o
ills, otal
eerttiﬂ- I:‘gggehss special . .
cates reserve | 25per- | 10 per-
and’ | BSe8S1 | Csceets dcxent os cent o&
notes eI an deman PR
and 10 and 4 ‘1V1thm lz\githin
percent | percent year years
of time | of time
deposits | deposits
Central reserve city member
banks:
New York. ..o 8.9 6.8 7 —9.9 +5.5 5.7 27.8
3 (1Yo T 12.0 5.9 17.9 —8.8 +7.2 4.2 2.4
Reserve city member banks:
Boston 10.3 7.1 1.5 8.6 +7.1 5.1 18.3
New York. ..oooooeea .. 9.3 9.4 18.7 -11.8 +6.5 3.5 31.7
Philadelphia____.___..____. 6.7 8.3 14.9 —1L3 +4.4 1.5 22.6
Cleveland._.._ ... ___.__ 8.0 6.4 14.4 —14.2 —+3.0 7.1 33.7
12.9 7.4 20.3 =7.0 +9.4 2.5 32.5
14.4 8.7 23.2 =3.9 +12.3 3.5 20.0
20.6 7.1 2.7 -2.7 ~+15.5 5.9 36.9
10.3 8.3 16.6 —10.2 +5.9 5.1 24.2
8.8 7.3 16.1 -10.7 +-5.4 3.7 28.0
16.8 6.0 22.7. —3.7 +12.2 4.8 19.1
13.3 6.1 19.4 =71 +8.8 2.2 18.4
22.9 7.6 30.5 —.0 +17.9 6.1 3.3
15.2 7.2 22.4 —6.1 +11.0 4.9 21.8
.6 6.4 18.9 ~11.1 +6.9 5.0 37.3
12.7 9.3 21.9 —-11.5 -4-8.6 4.3 45.7
Philadelphia_ ... _______.._ 18.7 10.1 28.8 -~4.4 +15.5 5.0 4l 4
Cleveland..._____oo._..___ 17.8 11.1 28.9 —-3.5 +15.9 4.8 40.2
Richmond. .. cooo___ 17.0 8.5 25.5 =3.9 +13.8 4.3 3.8

See footnotes at end of table, p. 633,
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‘TABLE '2.—Ratios of available special reserve assels and shori-term Treasury bonds
to gross demand depusits, all insured commercial banks, June, 30, 1947—Con.

Percentage of gross demand deposits

Deﬁciencry or qgi
gess Of SDECal | mrogsury bonds due
reserve assets
if requirements or callable 2
Treasury Total are-—
, ota
oertteiﬂ- Ii!z;(;ehss special "
cates, TESEIVE per- 10 per-
antgs assets ! assets dcent 0{1 doent o&
no eman eman : foy s
and10 | and4 | Within | Within
percent | percent ¥ years
of time | of time
deposits | deposits
Atlenta. . el 19.7 5.1 24.8 -3.3 +13.6 3.9 25.0
Chicago. 21.6 10.5 32.1 +.6 +19.5 5.9 41.8
217 3.8 25,5 -3.2 +14.0 4.0 28.7
23.8 6.4 30.2 -3 +18.0 7.3 39.8
26,1 9.6 35.8 +9.3 +25.2 3.2 18.8
21.3 11.1 32.4 +6.6 +22.1 2.9 16.7
17.6 7.9 25.5 —4.9 +13.3 6.9 33.9
18.8 8.6 27.4 —2.8 +15.3 4.7 4.3
Nonmember insured commer-
cial banks:
19.2 1.2 20.3 —15.8 +5.9 56 41.5
15.1 1.7 16.8 —-16.2 +3.6 4.5 39.9
20.9 .3 21.2 =111 8.3 3.8 35.6
22.0 4.8 26.8 -6.3 +13.5 4.6 37.6
20.4 .2 20.6 -=9.2 -+8.7 5.8 29.5
25.2 6.8 32.0 +3.8 +20.7 3.0 22.9
20.0 5.9 34.9 +3.1 +22.2 4.6 39.8
25.0 4.7 20.7 +2.7 +418.9 2.2 22.5
39.6 3.9 43.5 +12.8 +-31.2 6.4 32.5
28.0 7.3 35.3 +8.6 +24.6 2.9 20.5
16.5 10.4 27.0 +.8 +16.5 .9 18.3
19.6 .6 20.1 —16.6 +5.5 7.7 39.3
24.7 4.4 29.1 —1.3 +16.9 4.2 31.0

1 Total of (1) balances with Federal Reserve banks, (2) excess of demand balances due from overdemand
deposits due to banks in United States, (3) coin and eurrency, and (4) eash items in process of collection,
less (5) the sum of 20 percent of demand deposits and 6 percent of time deposits.

2 These ratios are based on estimated holdings of such Treasury bonds.

TaBLE 3.—~Ownership of marketable U. S. Government securities
[In millions of dollars as of Sept. 30, 1947]

Type of security
Treasury bonds maturing or
Investor group Totall Bills, callable—
certifi- d
cates, an on
notes | Within | WItHI0 | Agier
1 year years 5 years
Commercial banks. .. _____ 68, 892 14,966 5, 683 30, 300 18,043
Federal Reserve banks. .. .. _...oo______ 22,329 21,610 177 403 140
U. 8. Government agencies and trust funds. 4,387 81 50 362 13,858
Other INVeStOrS. .o v oo cmacaccm e ————— 72,338 11,801 1, 502 7,258 | 251,647
L1 167, 946 48,458 7,312 38,323 73,688

1 Total includes postal savings and prewar bonds not shown in break-down by issues.

t Most of the bonds due or caliable after 5{

of those held by other investors are not eligib.
may be acquired by banks.

ears held by Government agencies and about 45 billion dollars
e for purchase by banks. About 7 billion dollars of these bonds

Source: Data estimated on the basis of the Treasury Survey of Ownership of Securities issued and guaran-

teed by the United States.
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Senator FLanpers. Mr. Chairman, there is one line of questions
which I.am not going to pursue today. I judge that Mr. Eccles is
not considering this as emergency legislation to be finished at this
session, but it seems to me we have had within only a few years’ ex-
perience in the checking of an inflation, in 1937.

As you can see, on the curve of industrial production and whole-
sale prices ‘

Senator O’ManmoneEY. What page is that?

Senator Franpers. Industrial production is page ‘63; wholesale
prices, page 69.

And it seems to me we are not looking, or should not look at this
thing without turning back to the experience of 1937. I suggest that
we do that at some later time.

Mr. Eccues. I shall be very glad to discuss that. That question
was raised before and it was raised at the time I was before com-
mittees of Congress when that whole question came up, and the
Board presen’t,:fT to the Banking and Currency Committees of Con-
gress what they considered the reasons for that, which were primarily
a budgetary situation due to, in 1936, the payment of the bonus, plus
a large budgetary expenditure, and then a huge inventory expansion.

Inventories went up $5,000,000,000 in 8 months at that pirce level.
Then we came along to 1937 and for a period of 8 months you had a
balanced cash budget. You put social security in and you had no
soldiers’ bonus.

Senator FLanpers. The interesting thing to me, Mr. Eccles, is that
it is difficult to find any record of that inflation and deflation in the
banking data. That is the interesting thing to me;

Mr. Eccies. I do not think it was in the banking data because it
reflected itself in a change in the velocity of money which is a very
important factor. '

It is not only the volume you have to consider.

At that time you had a lot of idle money. Today, as I pointed out,
on these charts, you can have a very substantial increase in inflation
without further bank-credit expansion because the supply of money is
already of such proportion in relationship to your price level that
given a velocity that we have had, for instance during the twenties,
this volume of currency and deposits could carry a much larger na-
tional product than'it is now carrying at this pricelevel.

The CHAIRMAN. As I understand 1t, Mr. Eccles, we made the mis-
take of balancing the budget in 1938. Is not that the net result of the
Board’s views at that time? :

Mr. EccLes. I think so. I think the budget was not technically
balanced. You took $2,000,000,000 out of the economy in social
security in 1937. . .

In 1936 you paid $2,000,000,000 out to the soldiers, and you had
in addition to that $4,000,000,000 public expenditure, so in 1937 you
reversed the thing very quickly and added to that was the business
reaction to the big expenditures, the bonus and all in 1936. :

When they saw prices stabilizing and going up and they had small
inventories, they started buying and the inventories of business
increased $5,000,000,000 putting mto circulation the money they had.

Then in 1937, you took $2,000,000,000 out to pay social security
taxes and the Government did not spend as much for other purposes
as they had in 1936 and business quit accumulating inventories and
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startéd to try to sell, and the net result is you got a prefectly natural
Teaction.

The Board has been accused of causing it by increasing reserve
requirements: But at that time there was excess reserve. We did
not have enough power to sterilize all of the gold that was here and
even after we increased requirements to the full statutory limit, there
still was large excess reserve and interest rates went up hardly at all.

The rate on commercial paper was still around 1 to 1% percent.
The rate on short-term Government securities, some of them bills,
was gbout one-half of 1 percent, and the interest rate did not change
at all during that period. ,

The CuairMaN. I bave a third reason to suggest for that and that
was such a rapid increase in wages was made that costs and prices
could not keep up with them.

Mr. Eccres. 1 think they may have been too rapid at that time.
I think that.is true in the building industry.

The CrarrMan. That is true mn railroads. They were down so
they could not spend money even on maintenance, much less capital
investment, because wages had gone up so much. The automobile
industry also.

Senator FLanpers. I want to say, Mr. Eccles, this does raise in
my mind the question whether there is such a direct relationship
between the banking and monetary factors and the large sharp
increases and decreases in prices and industrial volume.

The relationship is direct enough and sure enough so we can place
dependence on them?

Mr. EccLes. I agree with Mr. Sproul that you certainly should not
rely solely, or to the greatest degree, on strictly monetary and credit
action. But I think it is a factor you cannot ignore.

So far as the System is concerned, it certainly is an unpleasant and
an unpopular position to be in, to apply any restraint because it will

"always affect a lot of people adversely no matter what is done, and
I doubt very much in the Federal Reserve System at least, the per-
sonnel of it, could not survive the breaking of the boom if 1t created
unemployment and deflation.

The CuairManN. What about the administration, apart from the
Federal Reserve System? , ‘

Mr. Eccues. It depends which administration you are talking
about, whetber the administration in Congress or the administration
‘downtown.

I am not in the political field. In our job we try to be perfectly
detached and consider our job as being advisers on the financial and
economic front. We just advise and Congress has got to make
the decision.

The Crarrman. Thank ycu, Mr. Fecles, and thank you for sub-
mitting these drafts.

(The drafts referred to are as follows:)

Hon. RoBerT A. TaFT,
Chairman, Joint Commitiee on the Economic Report,
United States Senale, Washington, D. C.
(Attention Mr. John Lehman, clerk.)

My Dear Mg. CrateMAN: In accordance with the request contained in your
letter of December 4, 1947, I am glad to enclose herewith & draft of a bill to carry
out the proposal regarding special reserve requirements for banks, which I
mentioned before your committee, together with & summary of the more important
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provisions of the proposed bill. I have furnished copies of this draft of bill to the
chairman of the Banking and Currency Committees of the Senate and the House
of Representatives. )

I also enclose a draft of a proposed bill to reinstitute consumer credit controls,
which is identical with a draft that I transmitted to the chairmen of the Banking
and Currency Committees in June of this year, together with a memorandum
stating the reasons why a bill of this kind is preferable to the enactment of a joint
resolution. Even if it should be decided not to consider permanent legislation on
consumer credit, this bill would still be appropriate with the addition of such time
limitation as might be decided upon. If, however, it should be determined to
use merely a joint resolution, I enclose a copy of a draft of such a resolution which
could be used for this purpose.

I trust that the bill providing for spe¢ial reserves and the bill to reinstitute
consumer credit controls will receive the careful and favorable consideration of
the Congress. I am sending you under separate cover for your convenience a
number of the various documents mentioned above.

Sincerely yours,
M. 8. Eccres, Chairman.

SumMARY oF Prorosep BiLL To Provipe Sprecial, RESERVE REQUIREMENTS
FOR BANKS

The, attached bill proposes that, for a temporary period of 3 years, an authority
be provided under which all commereial banks could be required, as an anti-
inflationary measure, to hold a so-called special reserve in addition to existing
requirements. This special reserve could be held in the form either of cash, eash
items, interbank balances and deposits with Federal Reserve banks, or in short-
term Government securities, that is, bills, certificates, and notes. It is proposed
that the Federal Open Market Committee of the Federal Reserve System admin-
ister the authority within the limitation that the special reserve would not exeaed
25 percent of demand deposits and 10 percent of time deposits,

Under existing conditions there are no effective limitations upon.the ready
availability of reserves, which the banking system obtains from three principal
gsources. First, when the banks sell some of their large holdings of Government
securities in the open market and those securities are purchased by Federal
Reserve banks, reserves are thereby created on which the lending power of the
banking system is increased by a ratio of about 6 to 1. That is, for each dollar
of reserves about six additional dollars of deposits can be created. Second, gold
acquisitions automatically increase the reserves and deposits of the banking
system. Third, when nonbank investors sell Government -securities which are
purchased by the Federal Reserve banks, this likewise creates additional bank
reserves. :

The broad purpose of this legislation is to provide under present and prospective
conditions some restraint on the creation of bank credit beyond what is essential
for the maintenance of full production. Proponents of this measure state that
it should be closely integrated with Government fiscal policy and should be
flexibie in order to meet changing conditions.

The principal featuces of the proposed iegislation are as follows:

Temporary period.—The law would be effective for a period of 3 years only.

Banks affecled.—The requirement would applv to all banks receiving deman
deposits, including member banks of the Federal Reserve System and nonmamber
banks—insured and noninsured. It would not apply, however, to banks that do
exclusivelv a savings business.

Special reserve requirement.—A special reserve would be required against both
demand and time deposits. The percentage of such special reserve could be
varied from time'to time by the Federal Open Market Committee (which con-
sists of the members of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System
and presidents of five Federal Reserve banks) but would be subject to & maximum
limit of 25 percent with respect to demand deposits and 10 percent with respect
to time deposits.

Special reserve assets.—Special reserve assets which all banks may be required
to maintain, in the percentage fixed by the Open Market Committee, would
include (a) obligations of the United States in the form of Treasury bills, certifi-
cates, and notes with original maturities of 2 years or less, and (b) the excess of
specified cash assets over an allowance for existing reserve requirements and for
customary operating funds of the banks. This allowance would be fixed by statute
at 20 percent of demand deposits and 6 percent of time deposits; and the specified
cash assets which would be eligible for use in meeting the special reserve require-
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ment would consist of the following assets to the extent that they exceed the
amount of this allowance: Balances with Federal Reserve banks, the net amount
of interbank deposits, coin and currency on hand, and cash items in process of
collection.

Fizing of percentages.—In preseribing the percentages of special reserve assets
required, the committee must consider certain economic factors specified in the
bill. Percentages initially fixed could not be greater than 10 percent with respect
to demand deposits or 4 percent with respect to time deposits and could not there-
after be increased at any one time by more than 5 points as to demand deposits
or 2 points as to time deposits., Sixty days’ notice would be required before any
increase could become effective.

Computations and deficiencies—The amount of its required special reserve
would be computed by each bank over a monthly period (or such shorter period
as might be fixed by the Open Market Committee) and any deficiency in the
amount of its special reserve during any month would be subject to a penalty
of one-half of 1 percent. The penalty would be payable to the United States
and if not paid could be recovered in a suit brought by the United States district
attorneys upon request of the committee. The committee could waive the pay-
;_nexlxlt of penalities where the deficiency results from excusable error made in good

- faith.

Reports.—Banks would be required to furnish to the Open Market Committee
such reports as the committee deems necessary to obtain information as to com-
pliance with the law and otherwise to enable it to carry out its functions. False
reports would be subject to criminal penalties.

Regulations.—The Open Market Committee would be given power to prescribe
regulations to effectuate the law and prevent evasions, as well as authority to
define terms. Administrative functions could be performed by officers or repre-
sentatives of the committee; and the Federal Reserve banks and other Federal
or State agencies which are available could be used in the administration of the
law.

A BILL To provide for special reserves to be hold by banks and for other purposes

Be it enacled by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of
America in Congress assembled, That, the Federal Reserve Act is hereby amended
by inserting therein immediately following section 19 .thereof a new section
reading as follows: .

“Sgec. 19A. (a) Effective date and time limit: This section shall become effective
on the first day of the third calendar month following the month in which it is
enacted (except that percentages and other regulations hereunder may be pre-
seribed in advance of the effective date to take effect on or after such date) and
shall expire at the end of three years after its effective date.

“(b) Purposes: As a result of necessary war financing, the banks of the country
own large amounts of short-term Government securities. Substantial amounts
of such securities have already been converted into bank reserves and large addi-
tional amounts can be converted into such reserves with resulting multiple
increases in bank credit and in deposits that serve as money. Such monetary
and credit expansion, at a time when total effective demand for goods and services
is in excess of the supply which. can be produced by the Nation’s productive
capacity and labor force, would further aggravate inflationary pressures on prices
and thus produce burdens upon and dislocations in interstate and foreign com-
merce and the Nation’s monetary, banking and credit ‘'structure. Efforts to
avoid such consequences through the use of methods of credit control available
under existing law are seriously handicapped because, with the present large
volume of the public debt, they would tend to produce such declines in the prices
of Government securities (and securities in general) as to cause disturbances to
the Covernment credit, interstate and foreign commerce, and the Nation’s
monetary, banking, andcredit structure,

“The purposes of this section, in the light of which its provisions shall be con-
strued and applied, are to require banks to hold short-term Government securities
or other specified liquid assets in such amounts as may be necessary to protect
interstate and foreign commerce and the Nation’s monetary, banking, and eredit
structure from the above-mentioned burdens, disturbances, and dislocations.

“(e) Holding of ‘Special reserve assets’: (1) Every bank shall own ‘special
resérve assets,’” as deseribed in subsection (d) hereof, in an amount equal to the
sum of such percentage of its demand deposits and such percentage of its time
deposits as the Federal Open Market Committee (created by section 12A of this
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Act 'and hereinafter called the ‘Committee’) may by regulation preseribe from
time to time as necessary to accomplish the purposes of this section, but in no
event shall the percentage so prescribed with respect to demand deposits exceed
25 per centum or the percentage so prescribed with respect to time deposits exceed
10 per centum,

#(2) The Committee shall not initially prescribe a percentage in excess of 10
per centum with respect to demand deposits or in excess of 4 per centum with
respect to time deposits and shall not thereafter at any one time increase such per-
centages by more than 5 percentage points in the case of demand deposits or by
more than 2 percentage points in the case of time deposits. No initial percentage
or subsequent increase thereof shall become effective until the expiration of a

riod of at least 60 days after notice thereof shall have been published in the

ederal Register; but no other notice or procedure shall be required in connection
with the prescribing or any percentage under this subsection notwithstanding any
other provision of law.

(3} In prescribing any percentages under this subsection, the Committee shall
consider among other factors (A) the volume and ownership of securities and other
assets eligible for holding as special reserve assets or readily convertible into such
special reserve assets, (B) gold movements, currency fluctuations, and other fac-
tors affecting the available supply of bank reserves, (C) conditions in the Govern-
ment securities market, and (D) the general credit situation of the country.

“(d) Description of ‘special reserve assets’: ‘Special reserve assets’ shall consist
of any one or more of the following assets: .

(1) Obligations of the United States in the form of Treasury bills, certificates
0; indebtedness, and notes having a maturity not exceeding two years at the time
of issue.

(2) The aggregate amount of the following assets which a bank owns in excess
of the sum of 20 per centum of its demand deposits and 6 per centum of its time
‘deposits: (A) Coin and currency in its vault or on hand, (B) demand deposits due
from other banks to the extent that they exceed demand deposits due to other
banks, (C) deposits with a Federal Reserve bank (and the Reserve banks are
authorized to receive such deposits from any bank}, and (D) cash items received
in the ordinary course of business which are in process of collection and are payable
‘immediately upon presentation in the United States.

“(e) Comgutations: For the purpose of determining the amounts and percent-
ages specified in subsections (¢) and (d) of this seetion, each bank shall compute
all such amounts on an average daily basis covering monthly computation periods
or such other computation periods, not shorter than weekly periods, as the Com-
mittee may prescribe; and the Committee may prescribe different computation
periods for different classes of banks, classified according to size or location or
other reasonable basis. The amount by which the average daily amount of special
reserve assets owned by a bank in any computation period falls below the amount
required by this section or regulations pursuant thereto shall be considered a
‘deficiency’ for such computation period.

“(f) Penalty for deficiencies: Any bank having in any computation period a
!deficiency’ as defined in subsection (e) of this section shall pay to the United
States a penalty at the rate of one-half of 1 per centum per month upon the
amount of such deficieney for such period. If such penalty is not paid to the
Treasurer of the United States by the end of the month succeeding that in which:
such computation period ended, such penalty, together with interest thereon at
the rate of 6 per cenrtum per annum from the end of such succeeding month until
paid, may be sued for'and recovered by the United States in a suit to be brought
by the United States district attorney in the district court of the United States
.of the judicial district in which the principal place of business of such bank in
the United States is located, and the district courts of the United States shall
have jurisdiction of such suits. If and when the Committee shall so request, it
shall be the duty of the several district attorneys in their respective districts,
under the supervision of the Attorney General, to institute proceedings to collect
such penalties including interest. In unusual cases, when a bank has a deficiency
which results from excusable error made in good faith, a certificate may be issued
in the discretion of the Committee excusing such bank from payment of a penalty
on account of such deficiency. .

“(g) Reports: The Committee may require banks to furnish from time to
time such reports and other information as it may prescribe, but no such reports
or information shall be required except such as the Committee may find. to be
necessary to obtain information as to compliance with this section or otherwise
to enable it to carry out its functions under this section. Any person who shall
knowingly make any false statement or report or give any false information or
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-willfully fail to furnish any report or information required under this subsection
shall be guilty of a misdemeanor, and upon conviction shall be fined not more
than $5,000, or imprisoned not more than 1 year or both; and the expiration of
the provisions of this section shall not prevent prosecution for any such offense
committed prior to such expiration,

“(h) Regulations and administration: The Committee ‘may from time to time
prescribe, amend, or revoke regulations to effectuate the provisions of this section
or to prevent evasion or circumvention of its purposes either by abnormal accu-
mulations of deposits due to or from other banks or by other devices; and such
regulations may, among other things, include definitions of the terms used in
this section not inconsistent with the definitions contained herein or with the
purposes of this section. Any fuction of the Committee under this section other
than the prescribing of regulations and the determination of matters of general
policy may be performed by such member, officer, or representative of the Com-
mittee as it may designate for the purpose; and in the administration of the
section, the Committee may utilize the services of the Federal Reserve banks
and any other agencies, Federal or State, which are available and appropriate.

“(i) Definitions: When used in this section, unless otherwise required by the
context—

“(1) ‘Person’ means any individual, partnership, corporation, business trust,
association, or other similar organization. .

*(2) ‘Bank’ means any person having a place of business in any State or in the
District of Columbia which is (A) a national bank, or (B) a person engaged in the
business of receiving demand deposits and subject to supervision or examination
by the State authority having supervision over banks (or by the Comptroller
of the Currency in the case of the District of Columbia); but the Committee may
by regulation exclude from such term persons which it deems not to be substan-
tially engaged in the performance of functions customarily performed by banking
institutions receiving demand deposits and also not to be within the scope of the
purposes of this section. .

¢(3) The amount of any obligation of the United States in the form of a Treas-
ury bill, certificate of indebtedness, or note means the amount of the book value
thereof as determined in accordance with regulations of the Committee.

“(4) ‘Demand deposit’ and ‘time deposit’ have the meanings given such terms
by regulations prescribed from time to time by the Board of Governors of the
Federal Reserve System pursuant to seetion 19 of this Act.

“(5) ‘Month’ and ‘monthly’ refer to calendar month.”

A BILL To regulate consumer credit, to protect interstate and foreign commerce, to protect the monetary,
banking and eredit structure of the Nation, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senale and House of Representatives of the United States of
America in Congress assembled, That the Federal Reserve Act is amended by add-
ing the following new section 20A between sections 20 and 21 thereof:

‘““SECTION 20A. CONSUMER CREDIT

“(a) Purposes of section: For the reasons hereinafter enumerated and in the
light of which this section shall be interpreted and applied, the use of installment
credit is affected with a national public interest which makes it necessary to pro-
vide for appropriate regulation of such credit:

“Installment credit is an important factor in financing. the purchase of large
volumes of goods, particularly consumers’ durable goods, that move through
the channels of interstate commerce. The terms and conditions on which install-
ment credit is available have a direct and important effect on changes in the
amount of such credit and consequently on the volume and timing of demand for,
and flow in interstate commerce of, not only consumers’ durable goods and related
components and manufacturing equipment but also goods in general.

“Eecause of the inherent nature of installment credit and the purposes -for
which it is largely used, (1) such credit has a dangerous tendency, if unregulated,
to expand unduly in certdin periods and, in consequence, to contract unduly at
other periods, and (2) such overexpansion and overcontraction are of material
importance in initjating and intensifying excessive fluctuations and dislocations
in national levels of purchasing power, prices, credit, and interstate commerece..

“Both directly and through their impact on interstate commerce and the
national economy, such excessive or untimely Auctuations in installment credit
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interfere with the maintenance of high and stable levels of production and em-
ployment, burden interstate and foreign commerce, interfere with the power of
Congress to regulate the value of money, threaten the stability of the Nation’s
monetary, banking, and credit structure, hamper the Federal Reserve System in
maintaining sound credit conditions, and are important contributing causes to
emergencies which put the Federal Government to great expense and burden the
national credit.

“The purposes of this section are to provide appropriate regulation of installment
credit and thereby to prevent, so far as practicable by this means, excessive or
untimely fluctuations of such credit and the resulting national dangers and burdens
mentioned above.

“(b) Definitions: For the purposes of this section, unless the context otherwise
requires, the following terms shall have the following meanings, but the Board of
Governors of the Federal Reserve System (hereinafter called the Board) may in
its regulations give such terms more restricted meanings, and may define technical,
trade, and accounting terms insofar as such definitions are not inconsistent with
the provisions of this section: .

“(1) ‘Installment credit’ means credit which the obligor undertakes to repay
in two or more payments, or as to which he undertakes to make two or more -
payments or deposits usable to liquidate the credit, or which has a similar purpose
or effect: Provided, however, That it shall not include (i) any credit to finance or
refinance the construction or purchase of an entire residential building or other
entire structure, (ii) any credit extended to a business enterprise to finance the
purchase of goods for resale, or (iii) any other credit extended to a business or
agricultural enterprise for any business or agricultural purpose unless the credit
is st(eicured by or is for the purpose of purchasing or carrying consumers’ durable
goods.

“(2) ‘Credit’ means any loan, advance, or discount; any installment purchase
or conditional sale contract; any sale of property or services or eontract of such
sale, either for present or future delivery, under which part or all of the price is
payable subsequent to the making of such sale or contract; any rental-purchase
contract, or any contract for the bailment or leasing of property under which the
bailee or lessee has the option of becoming the owner thereof, obligates himself
to pay as compensation a sum substantially equivalent to or in excess of the value
thereof, or has the right to have all or part of the payments required by such con-
tract applied to the purchase price of such property or similar property; any option,
demand, lien, pledge or similar:claim against, or for the delivery of, property or
money; any purchase, discount, or other acquisition of, or any credit upon the
security of, any obligation or claim arising out of any of the foregoing; and any
transaction or series of transactions having a similar purpose or effect.

“(3) ‘Person’ means any individual, partnership, association, business trust,
corporation, or unincorporated organization; and, except that the criminal
penalties shall not be applicable thereto, it includes the United States, any State
or subdivision thereof, and any agency of one or more such authorities.

“(cy Regulations: The Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System is
authorized from time to time by regulation to prescribe maximum maturities,
minimum down payments, maximum loan values, and amounts and intervals of
payments, for such kind or kinds of installment credit as it may in the judgment
of the Board be necessary to regulate in order to prevent or reduce excessive or
untimely use of or fluctuations in such eredit. Such regulations may elassify
transactions and may apply different maximum maturities, minimum down pay-
ments, maximum loan values, or amounts and intervals of payments thereto.
Such regulations may contain such administrative provisions as in the judgment
of the Board are reasonably necessary in order to effectuate the purposes of this
section o1 to prevent evasions thereof.

““In prescribing such regulations the Board shall consider, among other factors
(1) the level and trend of installment credit and the various kinds thereof. (2) the
effect of fluctuations in such credit upon (i) the purchasing power of consumers
and (ii) the demand for and the production of consumers’ durable and other goods
which move in interstate commerce, and (3) the need in the national economy
for the maintenance of sound credit conditions.

. ‘‘(d) Compliance: No person engaged in the business of extending or maintain-
ing installment credit, or of refinancing, purchasing, selling, discounting, or
lending on, any obligation arising out of any such. credit, shall extend or maintain
any credit, or renew, revise, consolidate, refinanze, purchase, sell, disecount. or
lend on, any obligation, in contravention of any regulation ’preséribed by ‘the
Board pursuant to this section. Every person engaged in such business shall
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keep such records or documents in such form, and make such reports, as the
Board may by regulation require.

“(e) Penalties: Any person who willfully violates any provision of this section
or any regulation thereunder the observance of which is required under the terms
of this section shall be deemed guilty of a misdeméanor and upon conviction
thereof shall be fined not more than $5,000, or imprisoned not more than one
year, or both; but no person shall be subject to imprisonment under this section
for the violation of any regulation if he proves that he had no actual knowledge
of such regulation. .

“(f) Investigations, court orders: (1) The Board is authorized to make such
investigations as it deems necessary in order to aid in the preseribing of regulations
under this section or in order to determine whether any person has violated or
is about to violate any provision of this section or any regulation thereunder,
and may require or permit any person to file with it a statement in writing,
under oath or otherwise as the Board shall determine, as to all the facts and
circumstances concerning the matter to be investigated.

“(2) For the purpose of any investigation or other proceeding under this sec-
tion, any member of the Board, or any representative thereof designated by it,
js empowered to administer oaths and affirmations, subpena witnesses, compel
their attendance, take evidence, and require the production of any books, records,
or other papers which are relevant or material to the inquiry. Swuch attendance
of witnesses and the production of any such papers may be required from any
place in any State or in any Territory or other place subject to the jurisdiction
of the United States at any designated place where such a hearing is being held
or investigation is being made. ‘

‘“(3) In case of refusal to obey a subpena issued to, or contumacy by, any per-
son, the Board may invoke the aid of any court of the United States within the
jurisdiction of which such investigation is carried on, or where such person resides
or carries on business, in requiring the attendance and testimony of witnesses and
the production of books, records, or other papers. And such court may issue an
order requiring such person to appear before the Board or member or officer
designated by the Board, there to produce records, if so ordered, or to give testi-
mony touching the matter under investigation or in question; and any failure to
obey such order of the court may be punished by such court as a contempt thereof.
All process in any such case may be served in the judicial district whereof such
person is an inhabitant or wherever he may be found. No person shall be excused
from attending and testifying or from producing books, records, or other papers
in obedience to a subpena issued under the authority of this section on the ground
that the testimony or evidence, documentary or otherwise, required of him may
tend to incriminate him or subject him to a penalty or forefeiture; but no individual
shall be prosecuted or subject to any penalty or forfeiture for or on account of
any transaction, matter, or thing concerning which he is compelled to testify or.
produce evidence, documentary or otherwise, after having claimed his privilege
against self-incrimination, except that such individual so testifying shall not be
exempt.from prosecution and punishment for perjury committed in so testifying.
Any person who without just cause shall fail or refuse to attend and testify or to
answer any lawful inquiry or to produce books, records, or other papers in obedi-
ence to the subpena of the Board, if in his or its power so to do, shall be guilty of
s misdemeanor and upon conviction shall be subject to a fine of not more than
$1,000 or to imprisonment for a term of not more than one year, or both.

“(4) Whenever in the judgment of the Board any person has engaged or is
about to engage in any acts or practices which constitute or will constitute a
violation of any provision of this section or of any regulation thereunder, the Board
may make application to the proper district court of the United States, or the
United States courts of any Territory or other place subject to the jurisdiction of
the United States, for an order enjoining such acts or practices, or for an order
enforeing compliance with such provision, and upon a showing by the Board that
such person has engaged or is about to engage in any such acts or practices a
permanent or temporary injunction, restraining order, or other order shall be
granted without bond. .

#(5) The district courts of the United States and the United States courts of
any Territory or other place subject to the jurisdiction of the United States shall
have jurisdietion of offenses and violations under this section or the regulations
thereunder, and of all actions to enjoin any violation of this section or the regula-
tions thereunder or to enforce any duty created under this section. Any ‘criminal
proceeding may be brought in the district wherein any act or transaction consti-
tuting the violation occurred. Any action to enjoin any violation of this section
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or regulations thereunder or to enforce any duty created under this section may
be brought in any district wherein the defendant is found or is an inhabitant or
transacts business, and process in such cases may be served in any other district
of which the defendant is an inhabitant or transacts business.or wherever the
defendant may be found. Judgments and decrees so.rendered shall be subject
to review as provided in sections 128 and 240 of the Judicial Code, as amended
(U. 8. C., title 28, secs. 225 and 347). _

“(g) Administration: In administering this section, the Board may act through
its duly designated representatives and may utilize the services of the Federal
Reserve banks and any other agencies, Federal or State, which are available and
appropriate. The Board shall include in jts annual report to the Congress such
information, date, and recommendations as it may deem advisable with regard
to matters within its jurisdietion under this section.”

JOINT RESOLUTION To provide for the regulation of consumer credit for a temporary period

Resolved by the Senate and House of Represenlatives of the Uniled States of America
in Congress assembled, That in order to protect the Nation’s monetary, banking;
and credit structure, and interstate -and foreign commerce, against increased
inflationary pressures, the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System is
authorized, up to and including to exercise consumer-credit controls in
accordance with and to carry out the purposes of Executive Order Numbered 8843
(August 9, 1941) insofar as it relates to installment credit; and no such consumer-
credit controls shall be exercised after such date except in time of war which begins
after the date of enactment of this joint resolution or any national emergency
which is declared by the President after such date of enactment. Al the present
provisions of sections 21 and 27 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 as amended
(relating to investigations, injunctions, jurisdiction, and other matters) shall be
as fully applicable with respect to the exercise by the Board of Governors of
consumer-credit controls as they are now applicable with respect to the exercise
by the Securities and Exchange Commission of its functions under that Act, and
the Board shall have the same powers in the exercise of such consumer-credit con-
trols as the Commission now has under the said sections.

Skc. 2. Public Law 386, Eightieth Congress (terminating consumer-credit
controls after November 1, 1947), is hereby repealed.

FurLL Consumer CREDIT BrLL PREFERABLE To JoINT RESOLUTION OR SHORTER
Birr MEReLY REvivine ExEcuTive ORDER

A comprehensive bill fully and explicitly authorizing consumer eredit controls,
somewhat along the lines of a draft prepared by the Board of Governors several
months ago, is much preferable to a joint resolution or a brief form of bill whieh
would merely authorize the Board to reinstitute consumer credit controls pursuant
to the terms of Executive Order 8843 which was issued in August 1941, A com-
prehensive bill would not require more than a few pages.

The Executive order, and the statute under which it was issued, are sorely lack-
ing in appropriate enforcement provisions. They contain only eriminal penalties
and authority to suspend licenses. Both penalties are so drastic that it is diffi-
cult to apply them in actual practice. Accordingly, they tend to make enforce-
ment either too lax or unduly severe. To provide enforcement that is both equi~
table and effective, it is essential that there be specific provision for courts of
equity to aid enforcement through their power to enforee subpenas and enjoin
violations. That is a sound type of enforeement machinery that Congress has
adopted in connection with other Government agencies.

. A general provision giving the Board of Governors authority to’obtain such
aid from the courts in connection with all of its functions would be desirable.
Such a provision, however, is especially needed in connection with the exercise
of consumer credit controls. '

Six years of experience with consumer credit controls under the Executive
order have also shown the need for other changes in the underlying authority.
For one thing, the statute should now prescribe clearer and more appropriate
standards or guides to be followed by the Board in prescribing its regulations on
this subject. In addition, it should place clearer and more -‘precise limits on the
Board’s authority. The Executive order covers all consumer credit, whether or
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not it is installment credit. Experience has shown that present purposes can be
served by a somewhat narrower statute applying only to the installment portion
of consumer credit, and it is desirable that the Board’s authority be so limited.

In addition, it is most desirable to have explicit and precise authority from
Congress contained in one legislative enactment. If Congress should merely
revive the Executive order, it would be necessary, in considering the scope of the
authority granted, to look at at least three basic documents—the Trading With
the Enemy Act on which the Executive order was based, the Executive order
itself, and the action of Congress in reviving the Executive order. This is not
inerely a matter of inconvenience for the persons affected by consumer credit con-
trols but makes for uncertainty as to the exact scope of the authority granted
and just what provisions are applicable. .

For the reasons stated, a comprehensive bill is preferable. Even if Congress
should decide not to enact permanent legislation but to make it effective only
for a limited period, such a bill could be utilized with a limitation as to time
included. If, however, Congress should determine to reject the idea of a com-
prehensive bill on this subject and to enact merely a joint resolution or very
brief bill, it is most important that any such brief enactment include authority
for subpenas and injunctions with the aid of the courts. If necessary, this au-
thority could be given in a one-sentence provision through the incorporation by
reference of provisions on this subject already applicable to other agencies.

The CrarrMaN. The committee will adjourn.
(Whereupon, at 12 noon, the committee adjourned.)

X
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